United Arab Emirates University Scholarworks@UAEU

Theses

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

3-2015

CARVEOL AND RELATED MONOTERPENES INHIBIT THE FUNCTION OF THE HUMAN a7 NICOTINIC ACETYLCHOLINE RECEPTOR

Yosra Adnan Lozon Adnan Lozon

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uaeu.ac.ae/all_theses Part of the <u>Medicine and Health Sciences Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Adnan Lozon, Yosra Adnan Lozon, "CARVEOL AND RELATED MONOTERPENES INHIBIT THE FUNCTION OF THE HUMAN α7 NICOTINIC ACETYLCHOLINE RECEPTOR" (2015). *Theses.* 31. https://scholarworks.uaeu.ac.ae/all_theses/31

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Electronic Theses and Dissertations at Scholarworks@UAEU. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses by an authorized administrator of Scholarworks@UAEU. For more information, please contact fadl.musa@uaeu.ac.ae.

United Arab Emirates University

College of Medicine and Health Sciences

Department of Pharmacology

CARVEOL AND RELATED MONOTERPENES INHIBIT THE FUNCTION OF THE HUMAN α7 NICOTINIC ACETYLCHOLINE RECEPTOR

Yosra Adnan Lozon

This thesis is submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Medical Sciences (Pharmacology and Toxicology)

Under the Supervision of Professor Murat Oz

March 2015

Declaration of Original Work

I, Yosra Adnan Lozon, the undersigned, a graduate student at the United Arab Emirates University (UAEU), and the author of this thesis entitled "*Carveol and related monoterpenes inhibit the function of the human* α 7 *nicotinic acetylcholine receptors*", hereby, solemnly declare that this thesis is an original research work that has been done and prepared by me under the supervision of Professor Murat Oz, in the College of Medicine and Health Sciences at UAEU. This work has not been previously formed as the basis for the award of any academic degree, diploma or a similar title at this or any other university. The materials borrowed from other sources and included in my thesis have been properly cited and acknowledged.

Student's Signature_____

Date

Copyright © 2015 Yosra A. Lozon All Rights Reserved

Approval of the Master Thesis

This Master Thesis is approved by the following Examining Committee Members:

1)	Advisor (Committee Chair): Prof. Murat Oz		
	Title: Professor		
	Department of Pharmacology		
	College of Medicine and Health Sciences, UAE University		
	Signature Date		
2)	Member: Prof. Chris Howarth		
	Title: Professor		
	Department of Physiology		
	College of Medicine and Health Sciences, UAE University		
	Signature Date		
3)	Member (External Examiner): Prof. Neil S. Millar		
	Title: Professor of Molecular Pharmacology		
	Faculty of Life Sciences		
	Department of Neuroscience, Physiology and Pharmacology		
	Institution: University College London		
	Signature Date		

This Master Thesis is accepted by:

Dean of the College of Medicine and Health Sciences: Professor Dennis Templeton

Signature _____ Date _____

Dean of the College of the Graduate Studies: Professor Nagi T. Wakim

Signature _____ Date _____

Copy _____ of _____

Abstract

Plants and phytochemicals have been used for centuries for therapeutic purposes. Essential oils from these plants are complex mixtures and may possess a large spectrum of biological activities many of them of clinical interest. Among the active constituents of essential oils, monoterpenes, demonstrated valuable antioxidant, antiviral, antimicrobial, anticancer, analgesic and anti-inflammatory effects. In recent years, actions of monoterpenes on the function of ion channels have been investigated. In the present study, effects of different monoterpenes including carvacrol, carveol, d-carvone, eugenol, (+)-pulegone, thymol, thymoquinone, menthome and limonene, on the function of the cloned α 7 subunit of human nicotinic acetylcholine (nACh) receptor expressed in Xenopus oocytes were investigated by using the two-electrode voltage-clamp technique. All monoterpenes caused a variable extent of reversible inhibition of ACh (100 µM)-induced currents except vanillin and d-carvone. Carveol showed maximum potency of inhibition with an IC₅₀ value of 8.3 μ M. The effect of carveol was further investigated and found to be independent of the membrane potential. Carveol (10 µM) did not affect the activity of endogenous Ca²⁺-dependent Cl⁻ channels since the extent of inhibition by carveol was unaltered by the intracellularly injected Ca2+ chelator BAPTA and perfusion with Ca²⁺-free bathing solution containing 2 mM Ba²⁺. The effect of carveol was associated with decreased potency of the ACh, and the inhibition was fully reversed by increasing ACh concentrations, suggesting that this drug acts in a competitive manner. In conclusion, these results demonstrate for the first time that monoterpenes inhibit directly the function of human α 7-nACh receptors expressed in Xenopus oocytes. It appears that the extent of inhibition by monoterpenes differs significantly depending on their chemical structures.

Keywords: Monoterpenes, human nicotinic α 7 acetylcholine receptors, carveol, *Xenopus* oocytes.

Title and Abstract (in Arabic)

كار فيول و مركبات التربينات الأحادية المتعلقة به تثبط وظيفة مستقبلات الأسيتايل كولين ألفا 7 النيكوتينية

الملخص

لقرون طويلة، استُخدمت النباتات و المواد المستخلصة منها في أغراض علاجية متعددة. الزيوت العطرية عبارة عن خليط معقد من مواد كيميائية أظهرت عدة نشاطات حيوية ذات أهمية علاجية. أثبتت الدراسات أن من هذه المواد، التربينات الأحادية لها تأثيرات علاجية. قيمة كمضادات للالتهاب و الأكسدة و الألم و مضادات ميكروبيبة و فيروسية و مضادات للسرطان. ضمن هذا السياق، التربينات الأحادية (monoterpenes) من المواد التي جذبت اهتمام الباحثين لدراسة تأثيرها على القنوات الأيونية. في هذه الدراسة، تم تقييم تأثير عدة تربينات أحادية و هي كرفكرول و كارفيول و كرفون و إيوجينول و الثيمول و بوليجون و فانيلين و منثون و ثيموكوينون و ليمونين على وظيفة مستقبلات الأسيتايل كولين النيكوتينية المكونة من وحدات ألفا 7 و المستنسخة في بويضات ضفادع (Xenopus) و ذلك باستخدام تقنية تثبيت الجهد الكهربائي باستخدام قطبين كهربائيين. كل التربينات الأحادية -عدا الفانيلين و الكارفون- قللت بدرجات مختلفة حجم التيار الناتج عن 100 ميكرو مول من الأسيتايل كولين و ذلك بصورة قابلة للانعكاس. و قد ظهر أن كارفيول هوالمثبط الاكثر فعالية حيث أن تركيز 8.3 ميكرو مول ثبط 50% من حجم التيار الأصلي. بعد إجراء تجارب إضافية تبين أن تأثير الكارفيول لايعتمد على جهد الغشاء الخلوي. كما أن الكارفيول لم يأثر على نشاط و عمل قنوات الكلوريد المعتمدة على الكالسيوم المتواجدة في غشاء البيوضات حيث أن درجة التثبيط التي أحدثها الكارفيول لم تتغير في البويضات التي حقنت بمادة BAPTA الحابسة للكالسيوم و نضحت بمحلول خالي من الكالسيوم. تأثير الكارفيول قلل من فعالية الأسيتايل كولين و هذا التأثير انعكس تماما عند زيادة تركيز الأسيتايل كولين مما دل على أن التثبيط الناتج عن الكار فيول ذو طبيعة تنافسية. و كنتيجة للدر اسة، فقد تبين أن العديد من التربينات الأحادية تثبط عمل مستقبلات الأسيتايل كولين النيكونينية المكونة من وحدات ألفا 7 المستنسخة في بويضات ضفدع (Xenopus) بشكل مباشر. درجة التثبيط الناتجة عن التربينات الأحادية تعتمد بدرجة كبيرة على تركيبها الكيميائي.

Acknowledgements

It is a pleasant opportunity to express my gratitude to all those who have helped and inspired me during my research and thesis writing.

As a start, I would like to express my sincere and deepest gratitude to my supervisor, Murat Oz, Professor, Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics, College of Medical and Health Sciences, UAE University. His expertise, understanding, and patience, continuous guidance and support added considerably to my graduate experience. In addition, he was always accessible and willing to help. My sincere thanks to Professor Frank Christopher Howarth, Chair of Physiology department in CMHS, for reviewing and correcting the thesis.

I would like to express my gratitude and sincere thanks for the contributions of Syed Muhammad Nurulain, Medical Research Specialist for his continuous support, guidance and understanding. Very special thanks to my dear colleagues and lab mates Abrar Ashoor, Lina Al Kury, Khawla Salem, Islam AlNebrisi, Hiba AlSamman, Iman Abdeen and all those who motivated and helped me regularly during the course of my study.

Words prove a meagre media to express my gratitude for my parents and family for providing me constant encouragement, faithful prayers, divine presence and supporting me along the way. Dedication

To my beloved parents and family

Title	i
Declaration of Original Work	ii
Copyright	iii
Approval of the Master Thesis	iv
Abstract	vi
Title and Abstract (in Arabic)	vii
Acknowledgements	viii
Dedication	ix
Table of Contents	X
List of Tables	xii
List of Figures	xiii
List of Abbreviations	xiv
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Introduction to Monoterpenes	1
1.2 Physicochemical properties fo Monoterpenes	2
1.3 Biological activities of Monoterpenes	4
1.3.1 Antioxidant activity	4
1.3.2 Anti-inflammatory activity	5
1.3.3 Analgesic activity	7
1.3.4 Antimicrobial activity	8
1.3.5 Anticarcinogenic activity	9
1.4 Effects of Monoterpenes on Different Ion Channels and Receptors	11
1.4.1 Sodium channels	11
1.4.2 Calcium channels	15
1.4.3 Potassium channels	19
1.4.4 Non-selective cation channels	20
1.4.5 GABA and glycine receptors	22
1.4.6 Serotonin type-A receptors	28
1.5 Monoterpenes and the Cholinergic System	30
1.5.1 Cholinergic system	30
1.5.2 Nicotinic receptors	36
1.5.3 Neural nicotinic receptors	38
1.5.4 Nicotinic receptors and monoterpenes	41
Chapter 2: Aims and Objectives	44
Chapter 3: Materials and Methods	45

Table of Contents

3.1 Animals and materials	.45
3.1.1 Female Xenopus laevis	.45
3.1.2 Chemicals	.46
3.1.3 Experimental setup	.46
3.1.4 Other materials	.49
3.2 Solutions required	.51
3.2.1 Preparation of Modified Barths Solution (MBS)	.51
3.2.2 Preparation of frog's Ringer solution (ND96)	.51
3.2.3 Preparation of oocytes storage solution	.52
3.3 Methods	.53
3.3.1 Isolation of oocytes from Xenopus laevis	.53
3.3.2 Oocyte preparation	.54
3.3.3 Synthesis of cRNA	.55
3.3.4 Injection of cRNA into oocytes	.57
3.3.5 Drug preparation	.58
3.3.6 Two electrode voltage clamp recording	.59
3.3.7 Parameters tested by electrophysiological recording	.60
3.3.7.1 Concentration-response curve (IC ₅₀ determination)	.60
3.3.7.2 Competitive and non-competitive nature of inhibitory effect	.62
3.3.7.3 Voltage-dependency of inhibitory effect	.62
3.3.7.4 Determination of Ca^{2+} contribution to observed action	.63
3.3.7.5 Effect of exposure time on compound's action	.63
3.4 Data Analysis	.64
Chapter 4: Results	.65
4.1 Functional expression of the human α 7-nACh receptor in Xenopus	
oocytes	.65
4.2 The effect of selected monoterpenes on the function of human α 7 nACh	
receptor	.67
4.3 The role of intracellular Ca^{2+} levels in carveol effect of α 7 nACh	70
receptor	. 12
4.4 The voltage-dependence of carveof action on the α / nACh receptor	. /4
4.5 Studies on the competitive or non-competitive nature of carveors	76
inhibitory effect of α / nACh receptor	. /0
Chapter 5: Discussion	.78
5.1 Monoterpenes concentration used in this study	.80
5.2 Functional importance of monoterpenes actions on human α 7 nACh	
receptor	.81
Chapter 6: Conclusion	.86
6.1 Limitations and future directions	86
Diblicgrophy	07
Bionography	.8/

List of Tables

Table 1: Nicotinic receptor subunit protein expression in human brain	40
Table 2: Chemicals required for experiments	46
Table 3: Required materials	49
Table 4: Calcium-free MBS solution composition	51
Table 5: ND96 solution	51
Table 6: Oocyte storage solution	52

List of Figures

Figure 1.1: Chemical structure of the Terpenes	2
Figure 1.2: Structure of some monoterpenes	3
Figure 1.3: Structure of oxygenated terpenes (terpenoids)	3
Figure 1.4: Schematic illustration of a cholinergic junction	.32
Figure 1.5: A schematic representation of the human central cholinergic system	.34
Figure 1.6: Structure of nicotinic ACh receptors	.38
Figure 1.7: Schematic presentation of homomeric and heteromeric nAChRs	.39
Figure 3.1: An adult female <i>Xenopus laevis</i>	.45
Figure 3.2: A photograph of the two-electrode voltage clamp used to study the	
alpha7 nicotinic receptor on <i>Xenopus</i> oocyte	.48
Figure 3.3: Illustration of the plastic chamber	.49
Figure 3.4: An ovarian lobe, containing oocytes at different developmental stages	
and separation of oocytes by removal of epithelial and follicular layers manually	.54
Figure 3.5: Isolated stage V and VI oocyte of Xenopus laevis after collagenase	
treatment	.55
Figure 3.6: Agarose gel analysis of mRNA	.56
Figure 3.7: Schematic illustration of two-electrode voltage clamp setup using	
Xenopus oocytes	.59
Figure 4.1: Functional expression of human α7-nACh receptors in <i>Xenopus</i> oocytes	.66
Figure 4.2: The effects selected monoterpenes on α 7 nACh receptor-mediated ion	
currents	.69
Figure 4.3: Current traces of carveol's effect on α7 nACh receptors	.69
Figure 4.4: Time-course of carveol inhibition of a7 nACh receptor-mediated ion	
currents	.70
Figure 4.5: Time-dependence of carveol inhibition of α 7 nACh receptor-mediated	
ion currents	71
Figure 4.6: Concentration-dependent inhibitory effects of carveol on α 7 nACh	• • •
receptor currents	72
Figure 4.7: Correct inhibition of ACh induced currents is independent of Ca^{2+}	.12
righte 4.7. Carveor inmonton of Ach-induced currents is independent of Ca -	71
Eisure 4.8: Conversion in this is in dependent of membrane	.74
Figure 4.6. Carveor minibilion of ACII-induced currents is independent of memorane	7-
	. 75
Figure 4.9: Concentration-response curves for acetylcholine-induced currents in the	
presence and absence of 10µM carveol	.17

List of Abbreviations

5-HT	5-hydroxytryptamine
AcCoA	acetylCoA
ACh	Acetylcholine
AChE	Acetylcholinesterase
ADHD	Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder
AITC	Allyl Isothiocyanate
BAPTA	1,2-bis(o-aminophenoxy)ethane-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid
CAP	Compound Action Potential
ChAT	Choline Acetyltransferase
СНТ	Choline Transporter
COX-2	Cycloxygenase-2
DHP	Dihydropyridine
DMPP	1,1-dimethyl-4-phenylpiperazinium iodide
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide
DRG	Dorsal Root Ganglion
EPSCs	Excitatory Postsynaptic Currents
GABA	γ-Amino Butyric Acid
Gly	Glycine
HEK293	Human Embryonic Kidney 293
HEPES	2-[4-(2-hydroxyethyl)piperazin-1-yl]ethanesulfonic acid
IC ₅₀	Half maximal Inhibitory Concentration
IPSCs	Inhibitory Postsynaptic Currents
LPS	Lipopolysacharide

LTP	Long-term Potentiation
MBS	Modified Barths Solution
MIC	Minimal Inhibitory Concentration
nAChRs	Nicotinic Acetylcholine Receptors
NMDA	N-Methyl-D- Aspartate
PAG	Periaqueductal Grey
PBMC	Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells
PPARs	Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptors
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
SCG	Superior Cervical Ganglion
TBOB	t-butyl-bicyclo-ortho-benzoate
TEVC	Two-Electrode Voltage Clamp
TNBS	Trinitrobenzenesulfonic Acid
TRP	Transient Receptor Potential Channels
TrkA	Tropomyosin Receptor Kinase A
TTX	Tetrodotoxin
VAT	Vesicular Acetylcholine Transporter
α-ΒΤ	α-Bungarotoxin

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1. Introduction to Monoterpenes

Plants and phytochemicals have been used for centuries for therapeutic purposes and constitute the backbone of pharmacology and medicine. In recent years, there has been an increased interest in unveiling the biological activities of specific phytochemicals and understanding the mechanisms of action of their molecular and cellular effects. One of the major, biologically active groups of phytochemicals are the terpenes. Terpenes are a large and diverse group of naturally occurring compounds that exist as the main constituents of essential oils of several plant families such as Apiaceae, Asteraceae, Lamiaceae (Labiatae), Pinaceae, Piperaceae, Rutaceae, and Zingiberaceae (Ramawat *et al*, 2013; Silvestre & Gandini, 2008).

Terpenes are mostly hydrocarbon in nature and their building block is a fivecarbon isoprene unit (2-methyl-1, 3-butadiene) (Figure 1.1). Isoprene was discovered by Wallach in 1887, who defined the structure of most terpenes as the 'head-to-tail' condensation of isoprene units (Figure 1.1) which is known as 'isoprene rule' (Christmann, 2010). Therefore, terpenes can be classified according to the number of isoprene units with a molecular formula of $(C_5H_8)_n$ (*n* is the number of isoprene units). Accordingly, there are monoterpenes, sesquiterpenes, diterpenes, triterpenes and tetraterpenes with two, three, four, six, and eight isoprene units respectively (Aldred *et al*, 2009).



Figure 1.1: Chemical structure of the Terpenes. Isoprene constitute the main building block of terpenes and can be found in either "head to tail" or "tail to tail" configurations (Blaber, 2001).

1.2 Physicochemical properties of Monoterpenes

Most monoterpenes are highly volatile and non-polar (lipophilic) in nature which enables them partition and dissolve in cellular membranes. They are colorless liquids that are chemically reactive and have characteristic aromatic odors (Clarke, 2008). Monoterpenes possess variable basic skeletons and also exhibit stereoisomerism (Ramawat *et al*, 2013). Monoterpenes can exist in acyclic structures such as myrcene, as well as cyclic structures that could be monocyclic as (+)-limonene and dicyclic as (-)- α pinene (see Figure 1.2). Moreover, there are a wide range of oxygenated derivatives (alcohols, aldehydes, ketones and carboxylic acids) that can be derived from native basic skeletons (Silvestre & Gandini, 2008). These oxygenated forms are known as terpenoids (Clarke, 2008)



Figure 1.2: Structure of some cyclic and acyclic monoterpenes (Heyen & Harder, 2000)



Figure 1.3: Structure of oxygenated terpenes (terpenoids)

1.3 Biological activity of Monoterpenes

Essential oils have been used for therapeutic and culinary purposes for centuries. Several ancient civilizations valued the therapeutic and medicinal effects of essential oils and utilized those natural oils for health promotion, well-being and mental relaxation. Essential oils are complex mixtures and may possess a large spectrum of biological activity many of them of clinical interest. Many recent investigations focused on studying the biological effects of essential oils as a whole or, more recently, on their major isolated active constituents i.e. monoterpenes. These studies have found that monoterpenes have valuable anti-oxidant, anti-viral, anti-microbial, anti-cancer, analgesic and anti-inflammatory effects (for reviews, see Acharya *et al*, 2010; Clifford & DiGiovanni, 2010; de Cassia da Silveira e Sa *et al*, 2013; Guimaraes *et al*, 2013; Kamatou *et al*, 2013; Nostro & Papalia, 2012; Slamenova & Horvathova, 2013; Wagner & Elmadfa, 2003). Some of these studies have been reviewed in the following sections.

1.3.1. Anti-oxidant activity

Excessive formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), as a result of exposure to environmental factors like pollutants and UV radiation, constitutes a major initiation factor in the progression of many pathological conditions. When the formation of ROS reaches beyond the capacity of cellular antioxidant defenses, it leads to lipid peroxidation and eventually damages lipid membranes, DNA bases and proteins (Frankel & Neff, 1983). Several studies demonstrated the potential antioxidant properties of single or multiple monoterpenes (for reviews, see Koziol *et al*, 2014; Porres-Martinez *et al*, 2014; Raskovic *et al*, 2014; Slamenova &

Horvathova, 2013). In a study on the antioxidant effects of eucalyptus and clove oils, thymol and eugenol (400 µg/ml), it has been shown that pure isolated monoterpenoid that exists as a major constituent of these oils caused inhibition of the formation of malonaldehye (product of lipid oxidation) by 43.3% and 57.2%, respectively (Lee & Shibamoto, 2001). In a later study, the antioxidant potential of carvone, α -terpineol and perillyl alcohol was investigated. Carvone showed maximum activity (IC₅₀ 32.1 g/L) that was 10 and 23 times greater than the activity of α -terpineol (IC₅₀ 332.8 g/mL) and perillylacohol (IC₅₀ 738.3 g/mL) (Bicas *et al*, 2011). Recent investigation of the antioxidant properties of isolated monoterpenes in Spanish sage, α -pinene and 1,8-cineole, demonstrated considerable protection of cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative stress. ROS production was significantly inhibited by 1,8 cineole (30-45% decrease at concentrations of 10 and 25 µM) (Porres-Martinez *et al*, 2014). Further evaluation of the antioxidant activity of the individual isolated monoterpenes is needed for better understanding of their actions.

1.3.2. Anti-inflammatory activity

Inflammation is associated with a cascade of biochemical events including the formation of cytokines and inflammatory mediators that leads to inflammatory damage of tissues (for review Kemp *et al*, 2008; Kovacs *et al*, 1994; Rosengren & Delves, 1998). In the context of finding new natural anti-inflammatory agents, essential oils and monoterpenes have been studied in several *in vitro* and *in vivo* models.

In an earlier study, 1,8-Cineole (cineole) demonstrated anti-inflammatory activity when used orally in doses ranging from 100 to 400 mg/kg in different

inflammation models in rats (Santos & Rao, 2000). Another study by the same group, a monoterpene oxide, 1, 8-cineole that exists in several essential oils was evaluated for its anti-inflammatory activity using the trinitrobenzenesulfonic acid (TNBS)-induced colitis model in rats (Santos *et al*, 2004). In this study, both 200 and 400 mg/kg doses of 1, 8-cineole caused a significant decrease in gross colonic damage scores and wet weights of colonic segments of treated rats when compared with vehicle treated rats. This effect was evident only in rats that were pre-treated with this compound but not the post-treated rats. 1, 8-cineole also reduced myeloperoxidase activity and increased glutathione levels (Santos *et al*, 2004), suggesting the potential value of this compound in preventing gastrointestinal inflammation and ulceration.

Several studies reported an anti-inflammatory effect of carvacrol, an aromatic cyclic monoterpene that exists as a major constituent in the volatile oil of thyme (Nabavi *et al*, 2015). In a recent study,(Hotta *et al*, 2010) it was found that carvacrol suppresses the activity of cycloxygenase-2 (COX-2), the rate-limiting enzyme in prostaglandin and other inflammatory mediator synthesis, through a mechanism involving peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors α and γ (PPARs). They showed that carvacrol can activate PPAR α and γ which in turn causes concentration dependent suppression of COX-2 expression (40% and 60% suppression by 200 and 400 μ M carvacrol incubated for 24 hours) when examined in cell-based transfection assays using bovine arterial endothelial cells. In this study (Hotta *et al*, 2010), it was also shown that carvacrol caused suppression of lipopolysacharide-induced COX-2 mRNA and protein expression in macrophage-

like U937 cells. Collectively, these results indicate that monoterpenes have significant anti-inflammatory activities that might be of clinical value.

1.3.3. Analgesic activity

Pain has been reported be the most common reason to for seeking medical attention (Ruoff, 2002). Different classes of analgesic medication play a central role in the management of painful conditions. However, in many chronic pain conditions such as cancer and neuropathic pain, currently available pain killers are clearly insufficient for proper control of pain (Okuse, 2007). As a result, the search for novel analgesic agents has been a major focus for discovery and development of new drugs. In this context, many monoterpenes have proven to be effective pain relieving molecules in various experimental pain models (reviewed de Sousa, 2011; Guimaraes et al, 2013; Guimaraes et al, 2014). Carvacrol is one of the monoterpenes that demonstrated clear antinociceptive effect using different pain models (Cavalcante Melo et al, 2012; de Santana et al, 2014). Carvacrol showed activating effects on PPAR α and γ which are known to regulate the expression of COX-2 enzyme responsible for synthesis of multiple pain and inflammatory mediators. In this study, carvacrol inhibited LPS-induced COX-2 mRNA and protein expression in human macrophage-like U937 cells (Hotta et al, 2010). Furthermore, carvacrol demonstrated anti-hypernociceptive and antiinflammatory properties when examined in mice using mechanical hypernociception models. Systemic pretreatment with carvacrol (50 or 100 mg/kg; i.p.) inhibited the development of edema and mechanical hypernociception caused by carrageenan and TNF- α . Besides this, carvacrol significantly decreased tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) levels in pleural lavage and suppressed the recruitment of leukocytes without affecting their morphology (Guimaraes et al, 2012b a). This monoterpene also caused a significant antinociceptive effect on formalin-, capsaicin-, and glutamateinduced orofacial nociception in mice (Guimaraes et al, 2012a). Carvone is a monoterpene ketone that was proved to have antinociceptive activity associated with decreased peripheral nerve excitability when investigated using writhing and formalin tests in mice (Goncalves et al, 2008). Linalool is one of the monoterpenes that was clearly reported to demonstrate antinociceptive properties using variable experimental models. Multiple reports showed that this compound reduced pain sensation through modulation of muscarinic, opioid, dopaminerigic, adenosinergic and glutamatergic systems (Batista et al, 2011; Batista et al, 2010; Batista et al, 2008; Peana et al, 2003; Peana et al, 2004a; Peana et al, 2004b; Peana et al, 2006a; Peana et al, 2006b). Other studies suggested the involvement of nicotinic receptors at the neuromuscular junction (Re et al, 2000). Many other monoterpenes have also shown significant analgesic activities, in several *in vitro* and *in vivo* pain models (de Sousa, 2011), suggesting that monotepenes might be good candidates for analgesic drug development.

1.3.4. Antimicrobial activity

It is well established that some essential oils have antimicrobial properties likely due to their function in most plants as a defensive mechanism (Mahmoud & Croteau, 2002). Recently, there has been an increased interest in essential oils and their constituents as preservatives to prevent food-borne diseases (reviewed Burt, 2004). The aromatic monoterpene carvacrol and various essential oils containing carvacrol have been studied. Carvacrol demonstrated a wide spectrum of activity against many Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, molds and yeasts (Nostro & Papalia, 2012). In a recent study by Rivero-Cruz et al. (2011), the antimicrobial properties of the essential oil of Poliomintha longiflora and Lippia graveolens and their major constituents were examined. Carvacrol showed better antimicrobial activity than other components such as thymol and p-cymene. Carvacrol had a minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) of 128 µg/ml compared to 256 to 1024 µg/ml MIC values of thymol and p-cymene against various bacterial strains (Rivero-Cruz et al, 2011). Another study investigated the effects of essential oils and its constituents for prevention of oral infections (Botelho et al, 2007). Using the disk diffusion method, they showed that essential oil of Lippiasidoides and its major constituents, thymol and carvacrol, had significant antibacterial and anti-candidal properties. Thymol and carvacrol showed better inhibitory effect compared to the essential oil in specific bacterial strains and Candida albicans. MIC values for the constituents ranged from 2.5 to 5.0 mg/ml while MIC for the oil ranged from 5 to 10 mg/ml (Botelho et al, 2007). Minimum fungicidal concentration of carvacrol was 2.5 mg/ml while thymol showed similar activity to the essential oil. Minimum bactericidal concentration of the essential oil was 20-40 mg/ml while it was 5.0 mg/ml and 10 mg/ml for carvacrol and thymol respectively (Botelho et al, 2007). Collectively, these studies emphasize the potential for utilizing essential oils and monoterpenes as antimicrobial agents or adjuvant to conventional treatment.

1.3.5. Anti-carcinogenic activity

Cancer is a chronic process characterized by abnormal cell proliferation and differentiation. Chemoprevention is a pharmacological approach to arrest or reverse the process of carcinogenesis mainly by inhibiting enzymes or receptors of chemical mediators that play an important role especially during the initiation and progression phases. Chemotherapy mainly involves inhibition of tumor cell proliferation and enhancing apoptosis (Sporn & Suh, 2000). There are many studies reporting that some monoterpenes show either chemopreventive or chemotherapeutic effects. For example, in a study investigating anticancer activity of thymol using peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) and promyelotic cancer cell line HL-60, it was shown that thymol has dose dependent cytotoxic effects on HL-60 cells after 24h of exposure starting from 25µM. However, thymol did not show any cytotoxic effect in normal human PBMC up to 48 hours of exposure (Deb et al, 2011). In a similar study exploring the apoptotic potential of *d*-limonene in two human leukemia cell lines (K562 and HL60 cell lines), it was shown that d-Limonene induced apoptosis in a dose-dependent manner starting from 0.1mM up to 0.8 mM with similar potency in both cell lines (Ji et al, 2006). The anticarcinogenic actions of various monoterpenes have been further discussed in recent reviews (Bhalla et al, 2013; Gautam et al, 2014; Sobral et al, 2014).

1.4. Effects on Monoterpenes on Different Ion Channels and Receptors

Ion channels are integral membrane proteins that control passage of charged ions (Na⁺, K⁺, Ca²⁺, or Cl⁻) through the cell's lipid bilayer. Opening and closing (gating) of these channels can be controlled by membrane voltage, ligand binding, stretch, or other physical stimuli. Any of these events deforms the channel protein affecting its conformation leading to opening of the gate and ion permeation (for reviews see Cannon *et al*, 2014; Tien *et al*, 2014; Weir, 2013; Wu & Cui, 2014). Activity of ion channels underlies the fundamental basis of cellular excitability, muscle contraction, neurotransmitor release, excitation transcription coupling, hormone secretion, and other transmembrane signaling processes (Cannon *et al*, 2014; Tien *et al*, 2014). Many drugs exert their therapeutic effects by acting on the ion channels of various excitable and non-excitable cells. Many phytochemicals have provided opportunities for development of new medications. In this context the effects of monoterpenes have been recently investigated on the functional properties of various ion channels (de Araújo *et al*, 2011). The results of some of the recent studies will be reviewed in the following sections.

1.4.1. Sodium channels

Voltage-gated sodium channels are important for initiation of action potentials in neurons, muscle, and other excitable cells. Sodium (Na⁺) channels are activated when membrane depolarization induces conformational changes in the channel structure leading to opening of the pore allowing sodium influx. Local anesthetic, antiepileptic, and antiarrhythmic drugs bind to a receptor site within the pore of the Na⁺ channel and block it, whereas many classes of neurotoxins bind to distinct receptor sites and alter sodium channel function (Catterall *et al*, 2013).

In an earlier study (Haeseler et al, 2002), the effects of thymol and menthol were evaluated on whole cell sodium inward currents via heterologously (HEK293 cells) expressed rat neuronal and human skeletal muscle sodium channels. Sodium currents were inhibited with half maximal concentration (IC₅₀) values of 104 and 149 μ M for thymol and 376 and 571 μ M for menthol for the skeletal muscle and the neuronal Na⁺ channel, respectively. The blocking potency of both compounds increased at depolarized holding potentials (Haeseler et al, 2002). The results of this study suggested that the antinociceptive and local anesthetic effects of thymol and menthol may be mediated via blockade of Na⁺ channels. In agreement with these results, Gaudioso et al., (2012) examined the effect of menthol on voltage-gated Na⁺ channels in dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons. By use of a patch clamp, the effects of menthol application were evaluated on tetrodotoxin (TTX)-resistant Nav1.8 and Nav1.9 channel subtypes in DRG neurons, and on TTX-sensitive Na⁺ channels in immortalized DRG neuron-derived F11 cells. The results indicated that menthol inhibited voltage-gated Na⁺ channels in a concentration, voltage, and frequencydependent manner. Menthol promoted fast and slow inactivation states, causing usedependent depression of Na⁺ channel activity (Gaudioso *et al*, 2012). In current clamp recordings, menthol inhibited firing at high-frequency stimulation with minimal effects on normal neuronal activity. Furthermore it was found that low concentrations of menthol cause analgesia in mice, relieving pain produced by a Na⁺ channel-targeting toxin. In this study, it was concluded that menthol is a state selective blocker of Nav1.8, Nav1.9, and TTX-sensitive Na⁺ channels, indicating a

role for Na^+ channel blockade in the efficacy of menthol as a topical analgesic compound (Gaudioso *et al*, 2012).

Recently, two groups, investigated the effect of carvacrol and related monoterpenes on Na⁺ channels of mammalian (Goncalves *et al*, 2010) and vertebrate (Kawasaki et al, 2013; Matsushita et al, 2013) neurons. Goncalves et al., (2010) investigated the effects of (+) and (-)-carvone, carvacrol, carveol, and limonene on compound action potential (CAP) characteristics using a modified single sucrose-gap method. It was demonstrated that (-)-carvone was less potent (IC₅₀=10.7 mM) in reducing nerve excitability than its enantiomer, (+)-carvone (IC₅₀=8.7 mM). In a structure-activity relationship study, it was demonstrated that hydroxyl groups in the carveol and carvacrol molecules enhanced the CAP blocking-effect, while the absence of the oxygen moiety in limonene resulted in the effect being almost abolished. In another study (Kawasaki et al, 2013), it was shown that (-)-menthol and (+)-menthol concentration-dependently reduced CAP peak amplitude with IC_{50} values of 1.1 and 0.93 mM, respectively. However, other monoterpenes such as pmenthane, limonene and menthyl chloride at 7-10 mM minimally affected CAPs. On the other hand, (-)-menthone, (+)-menthone, (-)-carvone, (+)-carvone and (-)-carveol and pulegone inhibited CAPs with potencies similar to that of menthol (Kawasaki et al, 2013). In another study by Joca and his co-researchers (Joca et al, 2012), carvacrol's effect was tested on CAP in isolated rat sciatic nerve. In agreement with previous reports, carvacrol reversibly blocked the excitability of the rat sciatic nerve in a concentration-dependent manner with an IC₅₀ value of 0.5 mM. Also, carvacrol blocked the generation of action potentials (IC₅₀= 0.36 mM) of the intact DRG neurons without altering the resting potential and input resistance (Joca et al, 2012).

Furthermore, carvacrol reduced the voltage-gated Na^+ current of dissociated DRG neurons (IC₅₀= 0.37 mM). In conclusion these studies demonstrated that carvacrol blocks neuronal excitability by direct inhibition of the voltage-gated Na^+ current suggesting that this compound can act as a local anesthetic.

Eugenol, a monoterpenoid widely used in dentistry for its anesthetic properties, was investigated for its effect on voltage-gated Na⁺ channels (Cho *et al.*, 2008; Park et al, 2006). Cho et al demonstrated that an inhibitory effect of eugenol was evident for both TTX-sensitive and TTX-resistant Na⁺ channels in rat DRG neurons. The K_D values were 308 μ M and 543 μ M for TTX-sensitive and insensitive Na⁺ channels, respectively. Eugenol did not influence the activation voltage of either type of sodium current. However, eugenol moved the steady-state inactivation curves of both Na⁺ currents to a hyperpolarizing direction and reduced the maximal Na⁺ current (Cho et al, 2008) suggesting that eugenol inhibits sodium currents by interacting with resting and inactivated channels. The recovery from inactivation of both Na⁺ currents was slowed by eugenol. But, the eugenol inhibition of Na⁺ currents was not dependent on the stimulus frequency. In another study, using a whole-cell patch-clamp technique, the effect of eugenol was tested on voltage-gated sodium channels in rat dental primary afferent neurons (Park et al, 2006). Eugenol inhibited action potentials and two types of Na⁺ currents; TTX-resistant and TTX-sensitive. Another group (Moreira-Lobo et al, 2010) examined the effect of eugenol on action potentials recorded intracellularly from rat superior cervical ganglion (SCG). They showed that eugenol caused reversible, concentration-dependent blockage of action potentials with an IC₅₀ of 0.31 mM (Moreira-Lobo et al, 2010). The results of these studies suggested that inhibition of Na^+ current can be considered as one of the mechanisms by which eugenol exerts analgesia.

In DRG neuron, another monoterpene, linalool reduced the amplitude of action potentials in a reversible and concentration dependent manner with an IC₅₀ of 1.85 mM (Leal-Cardoso *et al*, 2010). Linalool also inhibited excitability of the sciatic nerve with an IC₅₀ of 0.78 mM (Leal-Cardoso *et al*, 2010). In this study, it was also shown that linalool, in the concentration range of 0.1 to 6 mM, reversibly blocked the generation of action potentials in intact DRG neurons and inhibited the sodium current of dissociated DRG neurons (Leal-Cardoso *et al*, 2010). In another study using newt olfactory receptor cells, linalool inhibited voltage-dependent Na⁺ currents with an IC₅₀ of 0.56 mM (Narusuye *et al*, 2005).

1.4.2 Calcium channels

Voltage-gated Ca^{2+} channels are responsible for controlling Ca^{2+} influx through the plasma membrane. Entrance of extracellular Ca^{2+} through these channels is crucial for many physiological functions of excitable cells such as neurons and various types of muscle. The structural diversity of Ca^{2+} channels is related to their function in different tissues, such as neurotransmitter release from nerve endings, cardiac and smooth muscle contraction, Ca^{2+} -dependent modulation of enzyme activity and gene transcription (Reuter *et al*, 2013).

In early studies, several monoterpenes have been shown to modulate the functions of voltage-dependent Ca^{2+} channels. Among these monoterpenes, menthol has attracted much interest. High-potassium induced Ca^{2+} increases in Leech neurons (Dierkes *et al*, 1997), synaptosomes and chick retinal neurons (Hawthorn *et al*, 1988)

have been shown to be suppressed by menthol. Menthol inhibits K^+ depolarizationinduced and electrically stimulated responses in ileum, and atrial and papillary muscles. IC₅₀ values in the ileac preparation ranged from 7.7 to 28.1 μ g/ml and in the cardiac preparations from 10.1 to 68.5 µg/ml. Furthermore, both menthol and peppermint oil competitively inhibited specific binding of [³H]nitrendipine and ³H]PN 200-110 to smooth and cardiac muscle and neuronal preparations with potencies comparable to those measured in pharmacological experiments (Hawthorn et al, 1988). In another study (Sidell et al, 1990), brief exposure of LA-N-5 cells to decreased the depolarization-induced Ca²⁺ influx though both menthol dihydropyridine (DHP)-sensitive and DHP-insensitive channels. The effect was concentration dependent with IC₅₀ value of 0.25 mM, rapid in onset and readily reversible. In a recent study, in agreement with earlier results, menthol has been shown to induce relaxation and inhibit contraction in rat aorta, mesenteric and coronary arteries, primarily through inhibiting Ca^{2+} influx via nifedipine-sensitive Ca²⁺ channels (Cheang *et al*, 2013). Similarly, the results of another study indicated that menthol (0.1-30 mM) induced spasmolytic effects in human colon circular muscle inhibiting contractility of the gastrointestinal smooth muscle, by blocking Ca^{2+} influx through L-type Ca^{2+} channels (Amato *et al*, 2014). Similar results have also been reported in bronchial smooth muscle (Wright et al, 1997) where menthol caused relaxation of KCl and ACh preconstricted bronchi in vitro.

In addition to functional studies, there have also been electrophysiological investigations. The effects of menthol (0.1-0.5 mM) on Ca^{2+} current inactivation was studied in Helix neurons (Swandulla *et al*, 1986). External, but not internal, application of menthol accelerated the Ca^{2+} -dependent rapid phase of inactivation.

Later, the effect of menthol on voltage-dependent Ca^{2+} currents was investigated in cultured dorsal root ganglion cells from chick and rat embryos (Swandulla et al, 1987). Application of menthol (0.1-1 mM) had different effects on the various types of Ca^{2+} currents in these neurons. Below -20 mV, the low threshold Ca^{2+} currents were reduced in amplitude in a dose-dependent manner by menthol with little effect on their activation kinetics. In contrast, the time course of inactivation of the highthreshold Ca²⁺ currents, activated above - 20 mV from a holding potential of - 80 mV, was drastically accelerated by external menthol. The action of menthol was unchanged with more positive holding potentials (-50 mV). Importantly, menthol exerted its action only when applied from the outside. Collectively, the results of these studies indicated that menthol blocks Ca²⁺ currents through the low voltageactivated Ca²⁺ channel, and facilitates inactivation gating of the classical high voltage activated Ca²⁺ channel. Recently, Baylie and his group investigated the actions of menthol on L-type Ca²⁺ currents in rabbit ventricular myocytes at nearphysiological temperature (~35°C) using whole-cell recording (Baylie et al, 2010). Menthol, concentration-dependently, inhibited peak Ca^{2+} currents (IC₅₀=74.6). In addition, menthol blocked the late currents remaining at the end of depolarising pulses with greater efficacy (96.1% block at 1 mM) than peak Ca²⁺ currents (68.9 % block at 1 mM) (Baylie et al, 2010).

In cardiac muscle, other monoterpenes have been shown to modulate the function of L-type Ca^{2+} channels. The negative inotropic effect of Pulegone was investigated in guinea pig atria (de Cerqueira *et al*, 2011). The effects of pulegone were compared with nifedipine, a well-known L-type Ca^{2+} channel blocker, and pulegone showed a similar pattern of concentration-dependent inhibition of atrial

contractility to that of nifedipine with much lower potency. Concentration-response curves demonstrated an IC₅₀ of pulegone of 777 μ M compared to 1.1 μ M for nifedipine. To explore the involvement of L-type Ca²⁺ channel in the negative inotropic effects of pulegone, they used the selective L-type Ca²⁺ channel agonist, BAY K8644. In these experiments, upon preincubation with 3.2 mM pulegone, the EC₅₀ of BAY K8644 increased significantly from 0.1 μ M to 0.6 μ M. To further confirm the role of L-type Ca²⁺ channels, whole-cell patch clamp experiments were preferred in isolated mouse ventricular myocytes exposed to pulegone (de Cerqueira *et al*, 2011).Pulegone caused a reversible inhibitory effect on peak L-type Ca²⁺ current. In another set of experiments, using isolated cardiomyocytes pre-loaded with the intracellular Ca²⁺ indicator Fluo4-AM, the effect of pulegone was examined on global Ca²⁺ transients.The cells were electrically stimulated to record intracellular Ca²⁺ transients. The results, consistent with the previous findings, indicated that pulegone, concentration-dependently, reduced intracellular Ca²⁺ transients (de Cerqueira *et al*, 2011).

Using the whole-cell configuration of the patch-clamp technique, thymol (1 μ M-1 mM range), inhibited peak amplitude of L-type Ca²⁺ current in NG108-15 cells (Huang *et al*, 2005) and rat skeletal muscle fibers (Szentandrassy *et al*, 2003) and ventricular cardiomyocytes (Magyar *et al*, 2002). Similarly, in isolated cardiac myocytes, both eugenol (Sensch *et al*, 2000) and carvacrol (Magyar *et al*, 2004) caused inhibition of peak L-type Ca²⁺ currents with IC₅₀ of 226 μ M and 98 μ M, respectively. Eugenol was also examined on cloned T-type Ca²⁺ channel isoforms expressed in HEK293 cells, using whole-cell patch clamp. In this study, eugenol caused inhibition of Cav3.1, Cav3.2, and Cav3.3 currents in a concentration-

dependent manner (Seo *et al*, 2013). Another recent study (Peixoto-Neves *et al*, 2014) demonstrated that eugenol dilates arteries in a concentration-dependent manner and inhibits voltage-dependent Ca^{2+} currents in isolated cerebral artery smooth muscle cells. Another monoterpene, linalool has also been shown to suppress voltage-gated Ca^{2+} currents in retinal horizontal cells and Purkinje cells (Narusuye *et al*, 2005). Collectively, these findings suggest a significant inhibitory action of some monoterpenes on L-type Ca^{2+} channels and may provide a structural template for the development of new L-type Ca^{2+} channel blockers.

1.4.3. Potassium channels

Voltage-dependent K⁺ channels are activated by changes in membrane potential and function to repolarize the membrane potential and function to repolarize the membrane potential to resting levels by selectively allowing passage of K⁺ ions down its electrochemical gradient across the cell membrane. Voltagedependent K⁺ channels are widely distributed in mammalian tissues and play important physiological roles (for recent reviews, see Gonzalez *et al*, 2012; Jan & Jan, 2012; Nerbonne, 2014; Oudit *et al*, 2004). The functional roles of voltagedependent K⁺ channels include setting the duration of action potentials and the interspike interval during repetitive firing in neurons and in the heart, secreting K⁺ in epithelia and adjusting the contractile tone of the smooth muscle. Voltage-dependent K⁺ channels consist of four subunits. The tremendous diversity of voltage-dependent K⁺ channels can be attributed to the large number of different genes present, auxiliary β-subunits and metabolic regulation (Latorre *et al*, 2013).

There are very few studies exploring the effect of monoterpenes on voltagedependant K⁺ channels. Thymol had an inhibitory effect on transient outward potassium currents in a concentration-dependant manner in canine and human ventricular myocytes (Magyar et al, 2002). Thymol caused inhibition of K⁺ currents with an EC₅₀ of 60.6 μ M, however, the kinetics of K⁺ currents were not much altered by thymol. These effects developed rapidly (within 0.5 min) and were readily reversible (Magyar *et al*, 2002). Similarly inhibition of K^+ current by thymol has also been reported in skeletal muscle fibers (Szentandrassy et al, 2003). Another study using whole-cell patch clamp reported that eugenol also inhibits voltage-gated K^+ currents in rat trigeminal ganglion neurons and human Kv1.5 currents stably expressed in Ltk(-) cells in a concentration-dependent and reversible manner (Li et al, 2007). In addition to voltage-dependent K^+ currents, Ca^{2+} -activated K^+ currents have also been shown to be modulated by monoterpenes. For example, Ca^{2+} activated K^+ channels were activated by menthol in human glioblastoma cells (Wondergem & Bartley, 2009) and by thymol in pituitary GH3 cells (Huang et al, 2005).

1.4.4. Non-selective cation channels

Transient Receptor Potential channels (TRP channels) are a group of non-selective cation channels. The founding member of this family was discovered in *Drosophila* and divided into six subfamilies, named C, V, M, A, P, and ML, on the basis of amino acid sequence homology: canonical, vanilloid, melastatin, ankyrin repeat, polycystins, and mucolipins, respectively (Clapham & Squire, 2009). TRP channels function as cation channels that mostly increase intracellular Ca²⁺ levels. However, only a few of the TRPs are highly Ca²⁺selective, and exhibit a variety of gating
mechanisms. They are activated by variable stimuli like changes in temperature, pH, and osmolarity, and are modulated by growth factor and G-protein-coupled receptor pathways. These channels are involved in diverse physiological processes, such as photoreception, pain perception, mechanosensation, thermosensation, cell growth, secretion, and ion channel regulation (Freichel & Flockerzi, 2007).

A major difficulty in the study of TRP channels is the lack of specific pharmacological agents that modulate most members of the TRP superfamily. Nevertheless, exploring the effect of different monoterpenes has recently been a highly attractive area for researchers in this field. Several reports screened the activity of a wide range of structurally related monoterpenes on selected TRP channel subtypes. One of these studies focused on TRPV3, a thermosensitive ion channel expressed predominantly in the skin and neural tissues, and screened a selection of monoterpenoid compounds using whole cell patch clamp techniques. Monoterpene camphor is a known agonist of TRPV3 (Moqrich et al, 2005). Out of 33 screened compounds, six monoterpenes significantly more potent than camphor, were identified: 6-tert-butyl-m-cresol (290%), carvacrol (265%), dihydrocarveol (255%), thymol (245%), carveol (150%) and borneol (118%). Dose-response curves for these six compounds were determined using voltage clamp techniques in TRPV3 expressing Xenopus leavis oocytes. Their EC₅₀ values were found to be up to 16 times lower than that of camphor (Vogt-Eisele et al, 2007). Another study examined the effect of thymol and other related compounds on human TRPA1 channels, a TRP channel subtype that is known to respond to noxious cold (Story et al, 2003). Thymol (6.25 and 25 µM) caused depolarization of HEK293 cells expressing hTRPA1 determined by a strong increase in dye fluorescence using a Ca^{2+} imaging assay. Cinnamaldehyde, as a positive control, showed a similar profile and both compounds showed no activity on the parental HEK293 cells, indicating specific activity on hTRPA1 channels (Lee *et al*, 2008). In the same study, the direct effects of thymol on TRPA1 mediated currents were tested using whole-cell voltage clamp. Thymol activated TRPA1 currents with an EC₅₀ of 127 μ M, but this activation was eliminated upon repeated application of thymol due to channel desensitization. Desensitization by thymol reduced the response to AITC (allyl isothiocyanate, a known agonist), indicating that both compounds act on the same channels (Lee *et al*, 2008).

In an attempt to identify the pharmacological mechanism of its antinociceptive effect, actions of carvone were examined using DRG neurons and TRPV1-expressing HEK293 cells in Ca²⁺ imaging experiments. In this study, carvone stimulated a significant increase in intracellular Ca²⁺ levels (Goncalves *et al*, 2013). This increase in cytosolic Ca²⁺ level was completely abolished when cells were preincubated with Ca²⁺-free bath solution, 5 μ M ruthernium red (non-specific antagonist of TRP channels) and 10 μ M of capsazepine (specific TRPV1 antagonist), confirming that the effects of carvone were mediated by TRPV1 activation (Goncalves *et al*, 2013). Collectively, these results suggest that monoterpenes can be useful for the development of new drugs involving TRP channel-related pathological conditions.

1.4.5. GABA and Glycine receptors

Receptors for γ -amino butyric acid (GABA) and glycine (Gly) are pentameric ligand-gated ion channels that respond to inhibitory neurotransmitters by opening a

chloride-selective central pore (Minier *et al*, 2013). GABA is the major inhibitory neurotransmitter in the central nervous system. GABA is synthesized in GABAergic neurons and released in the synaptic cleft in response to an action potential. Upon its release, GABA acts at two different types of receptors: the ionotropic GABA_A receptors (chloride-selective ion channels) and the metabotropic GABA_B receptors (G-protein coupled receptors). In case of GABA_A receptor, binding of GABA triggers a conformational change in the receptor leading to the opening of the pore. This causes a state of hyperpolarization and therefore neural suppression (Minier *et al*, 2013). Glycine receptors are found predominantly in the spinal cord and brain stem. Glycine released from nerve endings act by binding to the glycine receptor (GlyR) and cause opening of chloride channels leading to hyperpolarization and subsequent neural suppression (Ashcroft, 2000).

Several monoterpenes have been used in conventional medicine as anesthetic and anxiolytic agents (Bakkali *et al*, 2008; Denner, 2009). These effects of monoterpenes lead to the investigation of these compounds on GABA and glycine receptors. Among the monoterpenes, the effect of menthol on GABA current was extensively studied by different groups of researchers using various *in vitro* and *in vivo* models. In an earlier study screening the effects of monoterpenoid alcohols and ketones on recombinant human GABA_A (α 1 β 2 γ 2s) and glycine (α 1 homomers) receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes, GABA-induced currents were enhanced by coapplication of 10–300 µM of monoterpenes in the following order, (+)-menthol > (-)-menthol > borneol > menthone = camphor = carvone (Hall *et al*, 2004). However, application of menthol alone (up to 1 mM) did not induce direct current indicating no agonistic activity of menthol. Menthol, 100 µM, reduced EC₅₀ values for GABA and

glycine from 82 to 25 µM and from 98 to 75 µM respectively, indicating that menthol acts as a positive modulator of GABA and glycine inhibitory currents (Hall et al, 2004). In contrast to menthol, application of diastereomers of thujone inhibited GABA_A receptor currents. Similarly, another group of researchers investigated the effect of menthol and other monoterpenes in Xenopus laevis oocytes expressing GABA_A receptors (Watt et al, 2008). They found that upon co-application of submaximal (EC₂₀) GABA concentrations, the current sizes were enhanced concentration-dependently in the following order: (+)-menthol (e.g. by ~2-fold at 50 μ M) > isopulegol > isomenthol > α -terpineol >> cyclohexanol (Watt *et al*, 2008). In this study, they also compared the effect of (+)-menthol to clinically used anesthetics such as propofol. At 2 μ M propofol and 50 μ M (+)-menthol, the level of GABA EC_{20} current enhancement was almost similar (119% and 96.2%, respectively). When co-applied, currents directly activated by 50 µM propofol were significantly inhibited (up to 26%) by 50 μ M (+)-menthol suggesting that menthol and propofol compete for a common binding site on GABA_A receptors. In an *in vivo* tadpole assay (based on using gradually increasing concentration of the anesthetic agent and examining loss of righting reflex of the tadpole), addition of (+)-menthol resulted in an anesthetic effect with an EC₅₀ of 23.5 μ M (~10-fold less potent anesthesia than propofol) (Watt et al, 2008). In radioligand binding experiments, it was found that only (+)-menthol, among the five stereoisomers analyzed, was active, stimulating the binding of [³H]-flunitrazepam, an allosteric GABA_A receptor ligand, in a dosedependent manner (Corvalan et al, 2009). In another radioligand binding study in housefly $[^{3}H]$ head membrane preparations, specific binding of tbutylbicycloorthobenzoate (TBOB), a non-competitive inhibitor of picrotoxin, was

enhanced by 1,8-Cineole, carvacrol, citronellic acid, pulegone and thymol. On the other hand, four monoterpenoids, camphor, menthol, safrole and vanillin, significantly inhibited the [³H]-TBOB binding (Tong & Coats, 2012).

Another study showed that menthol reduced the excitation of cultured rat hippocampal neurons and suppressed the epileptic activity induced by pentylenetetrazole injection and electrical kindling in vivo (Zhang et al, 2008). It was found that menthol not only enhanced the currents induced by low concentrations of GABA but also directly activated GABA_A receptors in hippocampal neurons in culture. Furthermore, in the CA1 region of rat hippocampal slices, menthol enhanced tonic GABAergic inhibition although phasic GABAergic inhibition was unaffected. Another study examined the effects of menthol on respiratory rhythm generation in brainstem-spinal cord preparations isolated from newborn rats (Tani et al, 2010). The results suggested that menthol has potent inhibitory action on burst generation of pre-inspiratory neurons due to direct activation of tonic GABA_A channels by menthol. In another recent investigation, the actions of menthol on GABAA receptormediated currents in intact midbrain slices were examined (Lau et al, 2014). Wholecell voltage-clamp recordings in periaqueductal grey (PAG) neurons in midbrain slices were used to determine the effects of menthol on GABAA receptor-mediated phasic inhibitory postsynaptic currents (IPSCs) and tonic currents (Lau et al, 2014). Menthol (150-750 µM) produced a concentration-dependent prolongation of spontaneous GABA_A receptor-mediated IPSCs, but not non-N-Methyl-D-Aspartate (NMDA) receptor-mediated currents. Menthol actions were unaffected by TRPM8 and TRPA1 antagonists, tetrodotoxin and the benzodiazepine antagonist, flumazenil. Menthol also enhanced a tonic current, which was sensitive to the GABA_A receptor

antagonists, picrotoxin and bicuculline. These results suggested that menthol positively modulates both synaptic and extrasynaptic populations of GABA_A receptors in native neurons of CNS.

Thymol is another monoterpene that has been tested on GABA_A receptors. One group used primary cultures of cortical neurons to examine the effect of thymol on native GABA_A receptors (Garcia *et al*, 2006). They showed that thymol enhanced GABA-induced chloride influx at concentrations lower than those exhibiting direct activity in the absence of GABA and that thymol is a positive allosteric modulator of GABA_A receptors as it enhanced [³H]flunitrazepam binding with an EC₅₀ = 131 μ M. Interestingly, both bicuculline, a competitive GABA receptor antagonist, and picrotoxin, a non-competitive antagonist, were able to completely inhibit this increase in [³H]flunitrazepam binding induced by thymol. The thymol structural analogues menthol and cymene, which lack an aromatic ring or a hydroxyl group, did not affect [³H]flunitrazepam binding (Garcia *et al*, 2006).

In another investigation (Reiner *et al*, 2009), researchers determined and correlated several lipophilic parameters for GABAergic agents and three other related phenolic monoterpenes (eugenol, carvacrol and chlorothymol). The results of their correlation studies demonstrated the high capacity of these monoterpenes to interact with phospholipid membrane phases, which can be predicted by physicochemical parameters such as $logP_{(o/w)}$. Finally, the fact that all monoterpenes studied were able to interact with membranes suggested that some alteration of the GABA_A receptor lipid environment can be exerted by thymol and other phenolic compounds (Reiner *et al*, 2009). In another study (Reiner *et al*, 2013b), researchers,

using Langmuir films, analyzed the effects of thymol on the molecular properties of the membranes. All the compounds studied were able to expand phospholipid films, by their incorporation into the monolayer membranes. Epifluorescence images revealed the presence of monoterpenes between phospholipid molecules, probably at the head-group region. The results of this study indicated that the thymol and other phenols studied were able to interact with membranes, suggesting that their biological activity could be the combined result of their interaction with specific receptor proteins and with their surrounding lipid molecules (Reiner et al, 2013b). In a recent study on the native GABA_A receptor using primary cultures of cortical neurons, Reiner et al., (2013b) investigated the effects of these compounds on the micro viscosity of membranes by means of fluorescence anisotropy. Phenolic monoterpenes such as carvacrol, chlorothymol, and eugenol were able to enhance the binding of $[{}^{3}\text{H}]\text{flunitrazepam}$ with EC_{50} values in the μM range and to increase the GABA-evoked Cl⁻ influx in a concentration-dependent manner, both effects being inhibited by the competitive GABA_A antagonist bicuculline, strongly suggesting that the compounds studied are positive allosteric modulators of this receptor (Reiner et al, 2013a). Collectively, these results indicate that thymol and other monoterpenes can modulate the function of GABA_A receptors by directly acting on the receptors and also altering the biophysical characteristics of lipid membranes. Importantly, some studies suggest that thymol also acts on G-protein coupled receptors such as GABA_B (Parker *et al*, 2014) and $\alpha 1$, $\alpha 2$, and β -adrenergic receptors (Beer *et al*, 2007). (+)-Borneol, a bicyclic monoterpene used for analgesia and anaesthesia in traditional Chinese and Japanese medicine, was also tested alone and with GABA at recombinant human $\alpha_1\beta_2\gamma_{2L}$ GABA_A receptors expressed in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes

using the two-electrode voltage-clamp technique. (+)-Borneol (EC₅₀ 248 μ M) and (-)-borneol (EC₅₀ 237 μ M) were able to greatly enhance the effect of low concentrations of GABA. At high concentrations (>1.5 mM) both enantiomers directly activated GABA_A receptors indicating weak partial agonist activity (Granger *et al*, 2005).

The effects of monoterpenes on the glycine receptors are less well understood. Menthol was examined for its effect on homomeric αl glycine receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes (Hall *et al*, 2004). The results of this study revealed that both (+) and (-) enantiomers of menthol could enhance glycine (EC₂₀ = 50µM)-induced currents (Hall *et al*, 2004).

1.4.6 Serotonin type-3 receptors

Serotonin type-3 $(5-HT_3)$ receptors are another member of the ligand-gated ion channels that belong to the Cys-loop superfamily. The effects of menthol on these receptors have been described in several studies (Ashoor et al, 2013b; Heimes et al, 2011; Walstab et al, 2014). Heimes et al., (2011) tested the effect of menthol on 5-HT₃ receptors using three different *in vitro* models: $[^{14}C]$ guanidinium influx into N1E-115 cells which express 5-HT₃ receptors, isotonic contractions of the isolated rat ileum and equilibrium competition binding studies using a radioactively antagonist $([^{3}H]GR65630)$. labelled 5-HT₃ receptor Menthol inhibited ¹⁴C]guanidinium influx through 5-HT₃ receptor channels as well as contractions of the ileum induced by 5-HT. Menthol, however, was not able to displace [³H] GR65630 from 5-HT₃ binding sites. In this study, it was concluded that menthol exerts its well-known antiemetic effects at least partly by acting on the 5-HT₃

receptor ion-channel complex by binding to a modulatory site distinct from the 5-HT binding site. In another study, Ashoor et al., (2013) investigated the effects of menthol on the function of human 5-HT₃ receptors expressed in Xenopus laevis oocytes. 5-HT-evoked currents were reversibly inhibited by menthol in a concentration-dependent (IC₅₀ = 163 μ M) manner (Ashoor *et al*, 2013b). The effects of menthol developed gradually, reaching a steady-state level within 10-15 minutes and did not involve G-proteins, since GTPyS activity remained unaltered and the effect of menthol was not sensitive to pertussis toxin pretreatment. The actions of menthol were not stereoselective as (-), (+), and racemic menthol inhibited 5-HT₃ receptor-mediated currents to the same extent. The maximum inhibition observed for menthol was not reversed by increasing concentrations of 5-HT. Furthermore, specific binding of the 5-HT₃ antagonist $[^{3}H]GR65630$ was not altered in the presence of menthol, indicating that menthol acts as a non-competitive antagonist of the 5-HT3 receptor. Finally, 5-HT₃ receptor-mediated currents in acutely dissociated nodose ganglion neurons were also inhibited by menthol (Ashoor et al, 2013b). The results of this study demonstrated that menthol, at pharmacologically relevant concentrations, is an allosteric inhibitor of 5-HT₃ receptors. In another study the impact of menthol on human recombinant homomeric 5-HT_{3A}- and heteromeric 5-HT_{3AB} receptors in HEK293 cells was determined by radioligand binding, a luminescence-based Ca^{2+} assay, and a membrane potential assay (Walstab *et al*, 2014). Menthol enantiomers inhibited 5-HT_{3A} and 5-HT_{3AB} receptor with IC₅₀ of 179 and 2041 µM for (-) menthol and 369 and 819 µM for (+) menthol suggesting enantiomer selectivity (Walstab et al, 2014). These studies indicate clearly that monoterpene menthol is an allosteric inhibitor of 5-HT₃ receptors. In another study,

carvacrol and thymol showed allosteric agonist activity on human homomeric 5-HT₃ receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes and also lower concentrations of these monoterpenes potentiated submaximal concentrations of 5-HT. Interestingly, both effects were species-specific as they were completely absent when using mouse 5-HT₃ receptors (Lansdell *et al*, 2015). The effects of other monoterpenes on the functional properties of 5-HT₃ receptors are currently unknown and require further investigation.

1.5. Monoterpenes and the Cholinergic System

1.5.1. Cholinergic system

Acetylcholine (ACh) is the principal neurotransmitter in the parasympathetic autonomic nervous system as well as inside the central nervous system (CNS). The neurochemical events in the life cycle of ACh are shown in Figure 1.4. Synthesis of ACh is dependent on the availability of choline. There is very little de novo choline synthesis in cholinergic neurons; therefore, the pool of choline is built mainly from dietary sources. Choline is loaded inside the cholinergic neurons from the extracellular space by two transport systems (Westfall, 2009). One of them is a widely distributed, low-affinity, sodium independent transporter while the other transporter is a high-affinity, sodium and chloride dependent choline transporter system. The latter exists predominantly in cholinergic neurons and provides choline for ACh synthesis (Westfall, 2009). ACh is synthesized in the cytosol from choline and acetylCoA (AcCoA) by the choline acetyltransferase (ChAT) enzyme and then loaded into storage vesicles by the vesicular acetylcholine transporter (VAT) which can be inhibited by vesamicol. When depolarized by an action potential, voltagegated Ca²⁺ channels are opened and the presynaptic neuron releases the stored ACh into the synaptic cleft, where it interacts with muscarinic (mAChRs) or nicotinic acetylcholine receptors (nAChRs). Once ACh dissociates from the receptors, it is rapidly hydrolyzed by acetlycholinesterase (AChE), which breaks down ACh into acetate and choline. Choline is then taken back into the presynaptic neuron by sodium-dependent choline transporter (CHT) to be recycled. CHT can be inhibited by hemicholinium drugs. Most cholinergic synapses are highly supplied with acetylcholinesterase therefore, the half-life of acetylcholine molecules in the synapse is extremely short (a fraction of a second) (Katzung, 2012). Reuptake and availability of choline is the rate-limiting step in ACh synthesis.



Figure 1.4: Schematic illustration of a cholinergic junction. Sodium-dependent choline transporter (CHT), acetyl-CoA (AcCoA), choline acetyltransferase (ChAT). Vesicular acetylcholine transporter (VAT), Peptides (P), adenosine triphosphate (ATP), SNAPs, synaptosome-associated proteins; VAMPs, vesicle-associated membrane proteins. (From: Chapter 6. Introduction to Autonomic Pharmacology, Basic & Clinical Pharmacology, 12e, 2012)

Inside the CNS, there are specialized cholinergic neurons. Early attempts to localize these neurons were based on immunohistochemical methods to localize (AChE) enzyme, but this was not specific for specialized cholinergic neurons as it revealed cholinoceptive neurons as well. In more recent studies, localization of ChAT-immunoreactive cell bodies was considered as more selective and specific for cholinergic neurons (Cuello, 2009). The main central cholinergic cell groups and pathways are shown in Figure 1.5. In the human CNS, the cholinergic system involves a highly complex network that has three main components, the first two components are diffuse, divergent projection systems that innervate wide areas of the brain. They include: (1) projections from nuclei of the basal forebrain; these include the medial septal nucleus, the nucleus basalis of Meynert (a site associated with profound degeneration in Alzheimer's disease), the vertical nucleus of the diagonal band and the horizontal limb of the diagonal band nucleus, which innervate the hippocampus, most cortical regions and some subcortical nuclei. Although this system is located in separate areas of the brain, they are usually referred to as the magnocellular basal forebrain cholinergic system (Mesulam *et al*, 1983). (2) The pedunculopontine-lateral dorsal tegmental projections from the brainstem to the thalamus, midbrain and other brainstem regions. The third central cholinergic component includes (3) interneurons in the neostriatum (most abundant) and correspond to the caudate nucleus-putamen complex. Also the ventral striatum has cholinergic interneurons in the nucleus accumbens and islands of Calleja (Everitt & Robbins, 1997; Perry *et al*, 1999).

Based on the complex nature of cholinergic neurotransmission in the human CNS, cholinergic neurons have been shown to play roles in diverse brain functions such as sleep, cognition, memory, motor control, and sensory processing (Scarr *et al*, 2013). For several decades, the CNS cholinergic system was suspected to play an important role in memory and learning.



Figure 1.5: A schematic representation of the human central cholinergic system —striatal interneurons not shown. Adapted from (Felten, D.L., and Shetty, A.N. (2010). *Netter's Atlas of Neuroscience*. 2nd Edition. Philadelphia: Saunders; Elsevier, 438).

One of the most important early studies demonstrating central cholinergic function was carried out by Drachman and collaborators in healthy young human subjects. They showed that subjects who were treated with low dose scopolamine, a muscarinic antagonist, showed similar memory and cognitive decline aged subjects (Drachman *et al*, 1980). There is experimental evidence indicating that the basal forebrain cholinergic neurons do participate in attention, learning, and memory functions (Gibbs & Johnson, 2007; Leanza *et al*, 1996; Wrenn & Wiley, 1998). Several earlier investigations have highlighted the role of the cholinergic system in conditioning and sensory learning (Deiana *et al*, 2011; Robinson *et al*, 2011). The general observation is that blockade of both muscarinic and nicotinic receptors led to widespread impairments in either acquisition learning or long-term memory processing, and this can be reversed by boosting levels of ACh. Consistently, stimulation of either muscarinic (mainly M_1) or nicotinic (predominantly α 7) receptors was beneficial for learning and memory and has been suggested to be valuable in the treatment of neurodegenerative or psychiatric disorders with cognitive impairment (Deiana *et al*, 2011; Robinson *et al*, 2011). Researchers have shown that variable performance of the central cholinergic system in the elderly, measured by assessing the AChE enzyme activity, is closely linked and can underlie the inter-individual variability in memory function (Richter *et al*, 2014). Therefore, cholinergic dysfunction can be considered an early hallmark even before onset of dementia.

The nicotinic α 7 receptor subtype was found to be involved in working memory, whereas the α 4 β 2 subtype has been linked to tests of attention. In addition to learning and memory, nicotinic receptors are also associated with the modulation of depression and anxiety (Graef *et al*, 2011).

1.5.2. Nicotinic receptors

Nicotinic acetylcholine receptors (nAChRs) belong to a large family of ligand-gated ion channels that include also GABA_A receptors, serotonin 5-HT₃ receptors and glycine receptors. Several structural features are conserved in all members of this gene family, most notably a disulfide-linked sequence of fifteen amino acids that constitutes what is called the "signature Cys-loop" and the whole family is referred to as the "Cys-loop superfamily" of ligand-gated ion channels (Gotti *et al*, 2009). The nicotinic receptor was the first pharmacologic receptor to be purified and the cDNAs encoding its subunits cloned, therefore they are considered as prototype for the ligand-gated ion channel family (Itier & Bertrand, 2001). Nicotinic receptors are widely distributed in the central and peripheral nervous systems. In skeletal muscle they are found in a high density at the motor end plate. In ganglia, the primary nicotinic receptor is found on the postsynaptic dendrite and nerve cell body. In the CNS, the majority of receptors are presynaptic, so they have regulatory function as they control the release of other transmitters or work as autoreceptors in cholinergic neurons (Gotti *et al*, 2006; Taylor, 2012).

Overall, nicotinic receptors are ionotropic receptors that exist as pentamers with intrinsic cation-permeable pores that are gated by the binding of ACh. The five subunits of the receptors can be identical (homomeric) or variable (heteromeric). Muscle-type ACh receptors were first isolated from electrical organs of fishes such as *Torpedo marmorata* (Karlin, 2002; Unwin, 1998). The receptors in *Torpedo* electric tissue and in fetal muscle are heteropentamers, with subunit composition of $\alpha_2\beta\gamma\delta$ (Figure 1.6). In adult muscle, the receptor contains an ϵ subunit in place of the γ subunit and has a greater single-channel conductance and a smaller mean singlechannel-open time than fetal receptor (Hurst *et al*, 2013). There are nine other neuronal α subunits ($\alpha 2-\alpha 10$) and three known neuronal β subunits ($\beta 2-\beta 4$); the α subunit constitutes the principal component for binding site, while the β subunit is a complementary component of the receptor (Hurst *et al*, 2013). Some neuronal α subunits (e.g., $\alpha 7$) form functional homopentamers. Different regions of the peripheral and central nervous system express different combinations of the neuronal subunits (Karlin, 2010).



Figure 1.6: Structure of nicotinic ACh receptors. a | The structure of each subunit of nAChRs consists of β -strands, four transmembrane α -helices segments (M1-M4), a variable intracellular loop between M3 and M4, and an extracellular carboxy-terminus. The extracellular domain carries the acetylcholine–nicotine binding sites at the boundary between subunits. The number of binding sites per pentamer is variable, depending on its composition, from two (in muscle nAChRs or brain α 4 β 2 nAChRs) to five (in the α 7 homopentamer). Sites for allosteric modulators are located in the transmembrane domain. **b** | A schematic representation of the quaternary structure, showing the arrangement of the subunits in the muscle-type receptor, the location of the two acetylcholine-binding sites (between an alpha- and a gamma-subunit, and an alpha- and a delta-subunit), and the central cation-conducting channel. **c** | A cross-section through the 4.6-Å structure of the receptor determined by electron microscopy of tubular crystals of *Torpedo* membrane embedded in ice. Dashed line indicates proposed path to binding site (Adapted from Karlin, 2002).

1.5.3. Neuronal nicotinic receptors

The most abundant subtypes of nicotinic receptors in the brain are the low affinity α 7 homomeric and high affinity α 4 β 2* heteromeric nAChRs (Figure 1.7). Different subunit types are distributed in most central cholinergic areas as shown in table (1). Due to variable types of subunits, heteromeric nAChRs are rather complex

as they can contain two or three alpha subunits co-assembled with two or three beta subunits. For example, $\alpha 4\beta 2$ nAChRs can be formed either as $[(\alpha 4)_2(\beta 2)_3]$ or as $[(\alpha 4)_3(\beta 2)_2]$. This variability causes many differences between the various forms of nAChRs. In the previous example, $[(\alpha 4)_2(\beta 2)_3]$ nAChRs showed very high sensitivity to ACh that is almost 100 times greater than that of $[(\alpha 4)_3(\beta 2)_2]$ nAChRs (Moroni *et al*, 2006; Zwart & Vijverberg, 1998). In addition, some subtypes identified express more than one type of alpha and/or beta subunit. For example, the $\alpha 4\alpha 6\beta 2\beta 3^*$ nAChR was detected in midbrain dopaminergic neurons (Liu *et al*, 2012).



Figure 1.7: Schematic presentation of homomeric and heteromeric nAChRs.

(A) Homomeric receptors consist of subunits only and usually have low affinity for agonist. To date, only mammalian α 7, α 9, and α 10 (not shown) subunits may form functional homomers. (B) The majority of high affinity nAChRs are heteromeric and consist of a combination of α and β subunits. Importantly, multiple α subunits may coassemble with multiple β subunits in the pentameric nAChR complex (illustrated here by $\alpha 4\alpha 6\beta 2\beta$ 3). ACh binding sites are depicted as red triangles (Adapted from Hendrickson *et al*, 2013).

The most abundant homomeric α 7 nAChRs has been extensively studied owing to its unique physiological and pharmacological properties. It is exclusively characterized by high permeability to Ca²⁺ (PCa:PNa of \geq 10 compared to 3-4 for most other nAChRs) and rapid desensitization. The α 7 subunit is expressed at high levels in the hippocampus and hypothalamus (Seguela *et al*, 1993). Significant proportion of α 7 nAChRs are located on presynaptic terminals where they facilitate Ca²⁺ dependent release of neurotransmitters. This may occur indirectly as a result of Na⁺ influx causing membrane depolarization and activation of voltage-gated Ca²⁺ channels or directly by Ca²⁺ influx through the nAChR itself (Albuquerque, 2009). Eventual increase of intracellular Ca²⁺ level upon nAChR activation makes these receptors relevant for the regulation of other Ca²⁺-mediated events such as cell excitability, activation of second messenger pathways, gene expression and cell differentiation (Berg & Conroy, 2002). The change in the pattern of α 7 nAChR expression over time suggests that these receptors play a role during brain development. Their concentration is high during the stage of synapse formation (Gotti & Clementi, 2004). During development, α 7 nAChRs are also expressed in non-neuronal cell types, including muscle, glia, epithelial cells, and chondrocytes (Berg & Conroy, 2002; Gotti & Clementi, 2004).

	α3	α4	α5	α6	α7	β2	β3	β4
Cortex								
Frontal		•			•			
Temporal	•	•			•	•		
Parietal		•				•		
Midbrain		•				•		
Hippocampus	•	•			•	•		
Entorhinal Cx	•	•			•	•		•
Pyramidal cells	•	•			•	•		•
Dentate gyrus	•	•			•	•		•
Basal ganglia								
Putamen	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Caudate	•	•			•	•		
Cerebellum	•	•		•	•	•		•

 Table 1: Nicotinic receptor subunit protein expression in human brain (Adapted from Gotti & Clementi, 2004)

1.5.4. Nicotinic receptors and monoterpones

As mentioned earlier, being one of the most widely distributed nicotinic receptor subtypes in different higher brain areas, α 7 nAChRs have been proven to be involved in many neural physiological and pathological conditions. There is considerable interest in finding selective ligands for nAChRs individual subtypes. In case of homomeric α 7 nAChRs, many reports have indicated the beneficial effects of activation of these receptors in improvement of cognitive deficits of patients with schizophrenia and Alzheimer's disease (Bourin *et al*, 2003; D'Andrea & Nagele, 2006; Deutsch *et al*, 2014; Leiser *et al*, 2009; Levin, 2002; Ripoll *et al*, 2004; Thomsen *et al*, 2010; Wallace & Porter, 2011; Young & Geyer, 2013).

Fewer studies, mostly in mice and rats, have demonstrated that α 7 nAChRs antagonism showed anti-depressant activity using several common tests of antidepressant efficacy including the forced swimming test and tail suspension test (Andreasen *et al*, 2009; Rabenstein *et al*, 2006). Clinical data elucidated that the non-selective nAChR antagonist, mecamylamine, reduces depression-like symptoms suggesting that targeting nAChRs could be a reasonable strategy for developing novel antidepressant medications (Shytle *et al*, 2000; Shytle *et al*, 2002). Interestingly, the α 7 nAChRs have also been suggested to play an important role in both central and peripheral mechanisms involved in eating behavior and energy balance (reviewed in details by McFadden *et al*, 2014).

In the context of searching for selective novel agents that modulate the activity of nAChRs, natural phytochemicals have proven to be a good source at least for structural models (Daly, 2005; Romanelli *et al*, 2007). Regarding monoterpenes,

only few studies have been performed to screen the effects of the monoterpenes on nicotinic receptors. Park and co-workers tested the of effect of camphor (Park *et al*, 2001) and borneol (Park *et al*, 2003) on catecholamine secretion in bovine adrenal chromaffin cells. Both compounds reduced [³H]norepinephrine secretion induced by a nAChR agonist, 1,1-dimethyl-4-phenylpiperazinium iodide (DMPP), with similar IC₅₀ values (70 μ M). To confirm that this effect is mediated by nAChRs, cytosolic Ca²⁺ and Na⁺ levels were measured upon treatment of the cell with DMPP alone and in the presence of monoterpenes. The rise of [Ca²⁺]_i and [Na⁺]_i, an essential step for the release of catecholamines by nAChRs activation, was inhibited with an IC₅₀ of 88 and 19 μ M for camphor and 56 and 49 μ M for borneol, respectively. Binding assay of [³H]nicotine to nAChRs showed that these monoterpenes did not alter the binding of nicotine indicating that their binding site is distinct from nicotine's and ACh binding sites. However, another monoterpene, carvacrol was examined on nAChRs of housefly and showed non-competitive concentration dependent inhibition of [¹⁴C]-nicotine binding (Tong *et al*, 2013).

In earlier studies, it was shown that menthol is an antagonist of nAChRs as well. Hans and co-workers studied the effect of (-)-menthol on nicotine induced current through nAChRs recorded in rat trigeminal neurons (Hans *et al*, 2012). Menthol showed reversible and concentration-dependent inhibition of nAChRs. Single channel and whole-cell recordings from recombinant human $\alpha 4\beta 2$ nAChR expressed in HEK tsA201 cells demonstrated that (-)-menthol is a negative allosteric modulator of this nicotinic subtype (Hans *et al*, 2012). The effect of menthol was also examined on another subtype, $\alpha 7$ nAChRs, expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes by recording ACh-induced currents using the two electrode voltage clamp technique. Racemic, (-) and (+) forms of menthol caused concentration-dependent, noncompetitive inhibition of α 7 nAChRs. Consistent with these results, experiments done on neural cells (PC12) endogenously expressing α 7 nACh receptors demonstrated that menthol attenuates α 7 mediated Ca²⁺ transients in the cell body and neurite (Ashoor *et al*, 2013a).

Drug development efforts have recently focused on direct manipulation of α 7 and α 4 β 2 nAChRs. Monoterpenes could be helpful in better understanding of factors influencing these nicotinic subtypes and their function and may provide specific drug candidates or at least lead structures for further design of monoterpene-based compounds.

Chapter 2: Aims and Objectives

Our main objective was to investigate the effects of carveol and other related monoterpenoids on the functional properties of α 7 nACh receptors. In all experiments, homomeric human α 7 nACh receptors were expressed heterologously in a *Xenopus* oocyte expression system. This expression system is convenient for assaying the actions of tested compounds on cloned receptors for the following reasons. **1**) Procedures for acquiring and maintaining oocytes are well established. Therefore, large number of efficiently expressing oocytes can be easily obtained on a routine basis for the intended experiments. **2**) Two-electrode voltage clamp allows a relatively high throughput assay, so several cells can be screened on a daily basis. **3**) Recordings using two-electrode voltage clamp can be stable over long periods of time, which makes it particularly useful for analyzing properties that require long protocols, such as slow time course of drug action.

In the present study, several monoterpenes were screened to test their effects on the activity of human α 7 nACh receptor expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. In order of fulfil this goal, the following experiments were done:

- 1. Functional expression of human α 7 nACh receptor in *Xenopus* oocytes.
- 2. Exploring the effects of the selected monoterpenes on the function of human α 7 nACh receptor.
- 3. Defining voltage-dependence of cavoel's action on the α 7 nACh receptor.
- Investigating the involvement of cytosolic calcium in the effects of carveol on α7 nACh receptor.
- 5. Determination of the binding site of carveol in the α 7-nACh receptor.

Chapter 3: Materials and Methods

3.1 Animals and materials

3.1.1 Animals: Female Xenopus laevis

Mature female African clawed frogs (*Xenopus laevis*) were purchased from Xenopus Express, Haute-Loire, France (Figure3.1). They were kept in a container (32 cm width,130 cm length and 66 cm height) filled to a height approximately 50 cm with chlorine-free water. The room temperature was maintained at 19-21°C with a 12 hour alternate light and dark cycle. Frogs were fed twice a week with food pellets, supplied by Xenopus Express, France. Tank-water was changed twice a week. Animal care and handling were consistent with institutional guidelines.



Figure 3.1: An adult female Xenopus laevis.

3.1.2 Chemicals

Compounds	Formula weight	Manufacturer / Catalogue number	
Acetylcholine chloride	181.7	Sigma, USA / A6625	
BAPTA	764.68	Sigma-Aldrich/ A-1076	
Barium chloride (BaCl₂)	244.28	BDH, England/R-20-25 S:45	
Benzocaine	165.2	Sigma, USA/ E-1501	
Calcium chloride (CaCl ₂)	110.9	Sigma-Aldrich, USA / C-4901	
Collagenase-A (From		Roche Diagnostic Corporations	
Clostridium histolyticum		USA/ Lot number 93211521	
EC.3.4.24.3)			
Gentamicin reagent solution	Conc. 50mg/ml	Invitrogen Corporation/China Cat.	
		number 15750-060	
HEPES	238.3	Sigma, USA / H3375	
Hydrogen chloride (HCl)	37%	Sigma-Aldrich, USA /25.814.B	
Magnesium chloride	95.22	Sigma, USA / M8266	
Magnesium sulphate	246.5	Sigma, USA / M9397	
Penicillin G	356.4	Sigma, USA / P3032	
Potassium chloride (KCl)	74.55	Mallinckrodt USA / 6858	
Sodium bicarbonate	84.01	Sigma, USA / S6014	
(NaHCO ₃)			
Sodium chloride (NaCl)	58.4	Sigma, USA / S-3014	
Sodium hydroxide (NaOH)	40	Amresco, USA /	
		Lot. # 214613010	
Sodium pyruvate	110.04	Sigma-Aldrich, USA /P2256	
Streptomycin	1457.4	Sigma, USA / S9137	
α- Bungarotoxins	~8500	Sigma / T-0195	

 Table 2: Chemicals required for experiments.

3.1.3 Experimental setup

The experimental setup for electrophysiological recordings using two electrode voltage clamp is shown in Figure 3.2 and 3.3. Two-electrode voltage clamp (TEVC) technique was applied using a GeneClamp-500B amplifier (Axon Instruments, Molecular Devices, Inc., Sunnyvale, CA, USA), as described previously (Ashoor *et al*, 2013a) recording setup included magnetic holding devices (Kanetec USA Corporation, Bensenville, IL, USA), two manual micromanipulators (M33; Märzhäuser, Wetzlar, Germany) and head-stages for voltage (HS-2A Headstage, Gain 1 MG, Axon Instruments, Molecular Devices, Inc., Sunnyvale, CA, USA) and current (HS-2A Headstage, Gain 10MG) attached to manipulators. Electrodes were inserted in electrode holders and connected to the head-stages.

The perfusion apparatus consisted of perfusion tubes and bottles containing extracellular solutions connected to the recording bath by silicon tubing (Cole Parmer Instrument Company, I.D. 1/16 inch, O.D. 1/8 inch and WALL1/32, Vernon Hills, Illinois, USA). Flow rate of perfusion was set to 3 to 5 ml/minute. A multichannel perfusion system was used for drug applications included tubing (C-Flex tubing, Cole-Parmer Instrument Company, I.D. 1/32 inch, O.D. 3/32 inch and WALL1/32 inch, Vernon Hills, Illinois, USA), 50 mL glass syringes, plastic valves and coupling devices. The drug application system was based on gravity flow by means of a micropipette that was set at a distance of about 2-3 mm from the oocyte position in the perfusion chamber/recording chamber (Warner Instruments LLC, Hamden, CT, UK) designed for placing oocyte to be impaled with the microelectrodes (Figure 3.3). In initial control studies using high K+ (20 mM) containing solution, we determined that the response time of our recording system is 0.1 to 0.4 sec (0.32 ± 0.07 s; mean \pm SEM, n=8).

An optic fiber light source was used for illumination of the recording chamber (Fiber Lite, High Intensity Illuminator Series 180, Dolan-Jenner Industries Inc. Boxborough, MA, USA). A Low-power stereo-dissection microscope (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan, SZ-STB1, 100 AL0.5 X, WD186) was used for visual observation of the recording chamber. The computer set up for recording consisted of a Compaq computer, (Compaq Corporation, Product of UK, City of Wynyard) and analog-digital converter, BNC 2081 (National Instruments, Austin Texas, USA).



Figure 3.2: A photograph of the two-electrode voltage clamp used to study the alpha7 nicotinic receptor in *Xenopus* oocyte. ACh solution (4,7) and perfusion solution (3) lines are connected by tubes to the chamber (9). Micromanipulators (6) are used to control electrodes (8) to impale the oocyte visualized using microscope (5). An amplifier (2) is used to record current traces (1); Acquired data were stored on a computer (Prof. Murat Oz Lab).



Figure 3.3: Illustration of the plastic chamber. The oocyte was placed on the chamber and perfused continuously during the experiment. The suction line conveyed the solution to a waste flask.

3.1.4 Other materials

Material	Specifications/company
Automatic nanoliter injector	Nanoject, Drummond Scientific Company, Broomall, PA, USA
Borosilicate Glass tubing for microelectrodes.	Glass Thin-walled w/filament 1.5 mm, Catalogue number: TW150F-4, World Precision Instrument, Sarasota, FL, USA
Electrode holder	World Precision Instrument, Sarasota, FL, USA
Magnetic stand and manipulators.	Catalogue number: 7739, Narishige, Tokyo, Japan
Micro-4 Microsyringe pump controller	Model UMC4-C, World Precision Instruments, Sarasota, FL, USA
Microfil filling syringe	World Precision Instruments, Sarasota, FL, USA
Petri dishes	Sterilin, Newport, UK. Catalog number: 127, 60 mm
pH meter	Corning pH meter model 450, Albany, NY, USA

Picofuge	Stratagene, Santa Clara, CA, USA, Catalog number: 400550
RNase free water in 1.8 mL Eppendorf tubes	Lot number: M25-80502, Epicentre Biotechnologies, Madison, Wisconsin, USA
Silver wires	World Precision Instruments, Sarasota, FL, USA
Stirrer	Rotomix, Type 50800, Barnstead/Thermolyne, Dubuque, IA, USA, Model number: M50825
Surgical accessories	Scissors, forceps, scalpels; World Precision Instrument, Sarasota, FL, USA
Surgical sutures	Catgut chrom, reverse cutting 3/8 circle, USP 4/0, SMI, DemeTech corporation, Miami, Florida, USA
Vertical puller (Heater and solenoid settings were adjusted to 48 and 70, respectively, to get optimal resistance (1-2 M Ω) glass microelectrodes)	Model 700D, David Kopf Instruments, Tujunga, CA, USA

 Table 3: Required materials

3.2 Solutions required

3.2.1 Preparation of Modified Barth's Solution (MBS)

The composition of Modified Barth Solution is shown in the table below.

a. Calcium-free Modified Bath Solution.

Compounds	Concentration(mM)	1x (weight in gram)	10x (weight in gram)
HEPES	10	2.38	23.8
KCl	1	0.075	0.75
MgSO ₄	0.8	0.20	2.0
NaCl	88	5.14	51.4
NaHCO ₃	2.4	0.20	2.0

Table 4: Calcium-free MBS solution composition.

The above substances were dissolved in 1 L of distilled water and the pH of the resulting solution was adjusted to 7.5 using NaOH.

b. Modified Barth's Solution with Calcium.

Similar to previous composition but in addition of 2 mM CaCl_2 (0.22 g for 1x and 2.2 g for 10x stock solutions), and the final solution is made up to 1L with distilled water and pH adjusted to 7.5 with NaOH.

3.2.2 Preparation of frog's Ringer solution (ND96)

The composition of the ND96 bathing solution is given in the table below.

Compounds	Concentration (mM)	1x (weight in gram)	10 x (weight in gram)
NaCl	96	5.61	56.1
HEPES	5	1.19	11.9
KCl	2	0.15	1.5
MgCl ₂	1	0.10	1.0
CaCl ₂	1.8	0.20	2.0
OR BaCl ₂	1.8	0.439	4.39

Table 5: ND96 solution.

The above weighed substances were dissolved to make 1L solution with distilled water and the pH was adjusted to 7.5 using NaOH.

Compounds	Concentration (mM)	Weight in gram
NaCl	88	5.14
HEPES	10	2.38
NaHCO ₃	2.4	0.20
KCl	1	0.075
MgSO ₄	0.8	0.20
CaCl ₂	2	0.22
Penicillin G	10000U/L	0.019
Streptomycin	10 mg/L	0.01
Gentamycin	50 mg/L	2mL
Sodium pyruvate	2	0.22
Theophylline	0.5	0.09

3.2.3 Preparation of oocytes storage solution

 Table 6: Oocytes storage solution.

3.3 Methods

3.3.1 Isolation of oocytes from *Xenopus laevis*

Xenopus laevis female frog was anesthetized by keeping it in 1L of 0.03% w/v benzocaine solution, prepared by dissolving 300 mg of ethyl p-aminobenzoate in 15 mL of 70 % ethanol and then adding that to 1L of cold tap water. The end point of anesthesia was determined by failure to respond to noxious stimuli like pinching of the lower limbs. On average it took 5-10 minutes to achieve anesthesia under the described conditions. Experimental procedures applied in this study have been approved by the Animal Ethics Committee of the CMHS, UAE University.

The anesthetized frog was then placed on crushed ice covered with a wet tissue paper to avoid skin from drying out during surgery and to maintain low core body temperature. Sterile surgical procedures were applied to remove oocytes. Sterilized surgical tools and regular use of 70 % ethanol was employed to maintain overall sterility. A small incision was made through the epidermal layer in the lower abdominal area of about 1.5 cm length slightly to the left or right of the midline, and a similar cut in the inner muscular layer. Using sterilized forceps, one to two ovarian lobes (small clumps of oocytes) were removed and placed in a petri dish containing Ca²⁺- free MBS (Figure 3.4). After removing the ovarian lobes, the muscular layer as well as the outer skin was sutured with absorbable Catgut sutures. After surgery, the frog was kept in a container filled with tap water and closely monitored for recovery. After 3-4 hours of recovery, the frog was returned to the main frog container. Each frog was utilized for three to four surgeries keeping a gap of two to three months between each procedure.



Figure 3.4: A: An ovarian lobe, containing oocytes at different developmental stages. B: Separating oocytes by removal of epithelial and follicular layers manually with fine forceps.

3.3.2 Oocyte preparation

The preparation of oocytes was performed according to procedures described earlier (Oz, Ravindran, Diaz-Ruiz, Zhang & Morales, 2003). Using fine forceps, inner ovarian epithelium, theca, and follicular layers were removed as much as possible to produce smaller clusters of oocytes. The resulting oocyte clusters were then treated for one hour with 12.5 mL of collagenase solution, prepared by dissolving 50 mg of Collagenase-A in 25 mL of Ca^{2+} free MBS, in a small conical flask with continuous stirring (60-80 RPM). This procedure was repeated again for another one hour using the remaining fresh collagenase solution (12.5 mL). Afterwards, oocytes were washed thoroughly with Ca^{+2} -free MBS six times, then with Ca^{2+} containing MBS another six times. Subsequently, oocytes were transferred to a petri dish containing MBS for selection using a dissecting microscope (Bunton Instruments Co Inc., Model GSZ, Rockville, MD, U.S.A.).

Morphologically intact, healthy looking and mature oocytes (stage V–VI) are selected. These oocytes are large in size, round in shape, about 1.1 to 1.2 mm in

diameter and have characteristic brown and white colored poles, a dark brown animal pole and a yellowish vegetal pole (Figure). The oocytes were subsequently maintained in MBS at 18 °C.



Figure 3.5: Isolated stage V and VI oocyte of Xenopus laevis after collagenase treatment.

3.3.3 Synthesis of cRNA

The cDNA clone of human α 7-nACh was kindly provided by Dr. J. Lindstorm (University of Pennsylvania, PA, U.S.A.). Capped cRNA transcripts were synthesized *in vitro* using a mMESSAGE mMESSAGE kit (Ambion, Austin, TX, U.S.A.) and analyzed on 1.2% formaldehyde agarose gel to check the size and quality of the transcripts (Figure 3.6).



Figure 3.6: Agarose gel analysis of mRNA.

Lane 1: NEB ssRNA ladder with 9,7,5,3,2,1, and 0.5 kilo bases markers.

Lane 2: 2 µg RNA of 5-HT3A receptor.

Lane 3 and 4: 1.5 and 0.75 µg mRNA of 5-HT3A receptor, respectively.

Lane 5: 3µg RNA of a7nACh receptor.

Lanes 6 and 7: 1.8 and 0.9 µg mRNA of α 7 nACh receptor, respectively.

Human α 7 nACh receptor mRNA was prepared by *in vitro* transcription and confirmed by gel analysis. Restriction enzyme (Xbal) was used to digest the cDNA of human α 7 nACh receptor. Linearized plasmid cDNA was transcribed *in vitro* by SP6 RNA polymerase to produce α 7 nACh receptor RNA using a mMESSAGE mMACHINE kit. This RNA was cleaned and purified by phenol:chloroform extraction and ethanol precipitation. The quantity of RNA was estimated by OD260 measurement and quality was assessed by agarose gel. Capping enzyme and 2'-O-methyltransferase were used to add a cap and poly(A) tail to RNA, and the resulting mRNA was suspended in DEPC-treated water. Once more, mRNA was cleaned by
phenol:chloroform extraction and ethanol precipitation, then run against RNA in agarose gel to confirm the addition of 5' cap and 3' poly(A) tail (Figure 3.7).

3.3.4 Injection of cRNA into oocytes

The concentration of human α 7 nACh receptor mRNA synthesized was 3.7 μ g/ μ L. It was stored in 1 μ L aliquots in -80 °C freezers. On the day of injection only one aliquot was transferred to the laboratory on ice. In order to control RNase contamination, gloves and face mask were used and the bench was wiped with 70% ethanol before handling cRNA. Eight μ L of RNase and DNase-free water was added to the cRNA using a sterile pipette and RNase free and DNase free tips (Denville Scientific Inc., Metuchen, NJ, U.S.A.). Only 3 μ l of diluted cRNA was used for one batch of oocytes and the remaining cRNA was returned to the freezer.

A vertical puller was used to pull an autoclaved glass capillary (World Precision Instruments, Sarasota, FL, USA) to make a needle with a long shaft. The tip of the needle was broken by applying pressure using fine forceps (Fine Science Tools Inc, Vancouver, BC, Canada) under the dissecting microscope (Bunton Instrument Co, Rockville, MD, USA). The needle was back filled with mineral oil (Sigma, St. Louis, MO, USA) using a glass 1 mL syringe. The needle was then placed in the micro-dispenser connected to a micromanipulator. Before starting the microinjection procedure, the surface of the microdispenser and the microscope was cleaned with 70% ethanol. To the centre of a drop of mineral oil kept on parafilm (American National Can, Greenwich, CT, USA), 3 μ L of either diluted cRNA or distilled water was transferred. Using the microscope, the intended aqueous phase was carefully withdrawn into the needle using the microdispenser control panel.

Thereafter, denuded selected oocytes are placed in a petri dish containing MBS and having a mesh bottom to prevent movement of oocytes during the microinjection procedure. Each oocyte was injected with 25 nL of mRNA by the nanoliter injector, driven by a Micro-4, micro-syringe pump controller. Lastly, injected oocytes were kept at 18 °C in a petri dish containing oocyte storage solution for 48 hours for optimal expression of α 7 nAChRs. The injected oocytes were used for electrophysiological experiments during a period of one week. Every day after the microinjection procedure, the storage solution was exchanged and dead or unhealthy oocytes were removed.

3.3.5 Drug preparation

Stock solutions of tested compounds were prepared in millimolar concentration in ND96 solution using the following formula:

Weight in $mg = (MW) \times (volume in L) \times (mM \text{ concentration})$

Further dilutions were prepared by using Charles equation:

$$\mathbf{C}_1 \ge \mathbf{V}_1 = \mathbf{C}_2 \ge \mathbf{V}_2$$

Where,

 C_1 = concentration of stock solution

 V_1 = volume of stock solution to be used

- C_2 = desired concentration to be prepared
- V_2 = desired volume to be prepared

Fresh stock solution and further dilutions were prepared before starting experiments.

3.3.6 Two-electrode voltage clamp recording

Two-electrode voltage clamp (TEVC) is a conventional electrophysiological technique used to artificially control (or clamp) membrane potential using feedback amplifier in large cells to study the properties of electrogenic membrane proteins such as ion channels. The functional properties of ion channels exogenously expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes can be studied conveniently using this technique. In TEVC, two intracellular microelectrodes are employed, a voltage sensor electrode and a current injection electrode to control membrane voltage. In this way, membrane potential can be set at a desired value and current through the membrane can be recorded to analyze ion channel properties. The injected current to maintain command voltage is equal to total membrane current (Figure 3.7).



Figure 3.7: Schematic illustration of two-electrode voltage clamp setup using *Xenopus* oocytes: The membrane of the oocyte is penetrated by two microelectrodes, one for voltage sensing (V1) and one for current injection (I2). The membrane potential as measured by V1 and a high input impedance amplifier (amp1) is compared with a command voltage, and the difference is brought to zero by a high gain feedback amplifier (amp 2). The injected current is monitored via a current-to voltage converter to provide a measure of the total membrane current.

The experimental setup for TEVC is depicted in Figure 3.2 and 3.7. At the beginning of the experiments, perfusion containers and application systems were filled with the appropriate solutions and allowed to run through the connected tubes. The experiments were performed using the TEVC technique. For each experiment, a single oocyte was placed in the recording chamber and continuously perfused with ND96 solution at a rate of 3-5 ml/minute. The oocyte was impaled with two glass microelectrodes (resistance $\approx 1-2$ M Ω) prepared using a vertical microelectrode puller (heater and solenoid values were adjusted to a setting of 50 and 70, respectively; David Kopf Instruments Tujunga, CA, USA) and filled with 3 M KCl solution. Drugs were applied by a gravity-based multichannel application system via a micropipette positioned about 2-3 mm from the impaled oocyte. TEVC was achieved using a Geneclamp 500 amplifier (Axon Instruments, Molecular Devices, Inc., Sunnyvale, CA, USA), connected to a PC computer loaded with electrophysiology software (Win WCP, University of Strathclyde, Glasgow, UK), for data acquisition.

3.3.7 Parameters tested by electrophysiological recordings

3.3.7.1 Concentrations response curve (IC₅₀ determination)

The oocytes were voltage-clamped at a holding potential of -70 mV using a GeneClamp-500 amplifier (Axon Instruments, Molecular Devices, Inc., Sunnyvale, CA, USA), and current response induced by application of 100 μ M of acetylcholine chloride (ACh) was recorded digitally on an IBM\PC.

A typical experiment began with three to five control recordings of α 7 nACh receptor ion currents induced by 100 μ M of ACh with five minute intervals of

washing with ND96 solution. The average of three to four stable readings was calculated as the control value. Following the control recordings, the oocyte was perfused for a total of 15 minutes with the selected concentration of tested compound. The average of two to three responses at the end of the 15 min drug application were calculated to determine the effect of the compound. Subsequently, the application of drug was stopped and recovery recordings were taken for the 100 μ M ACh again with 5 minutes intervals of ND96 perfusion.

The percent inhibition was calculated by dividing the average of currents induced in presence of the selected concentration of the tested compound by the average control values obtained before drug application. These values were normalized and displayed as percent of changes in current size (compared to controls). Monoterpenes such as carveol and carvacrol were used at varying concentrations to construct dose-response curves. The concentration of a compound which produced 50 % inhibition of ACh-induced currents (IC₅₀) was determined by nonlinear curve-fitting and regression fits (logistic equation) using computer software (Origin, OriginLab Corp., Northampton, MA, U.S.A.). Different concentrations of compounds were plotted on the X-axis and % inhibition of ion current of respective concentrations was plotted on the Y-axis. Concentrations of drugs close to their IC₅₀ values were employed for further studies. Also, 10 μ M effect of monoterpenes such as L-carvone, eugenol, vanillin and (+)-pulegone was examined for comparison. With the exception of vanillin, all compounds were water insoluble. These compounds were first dissolved in 100% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO). DMSO, at the final concentration of 0.001 % (v/v) used in our studies, did not induce a statistically significant effect on the maximal amplitudes of AChinduced currents.

3.3.7.2 Experiments on the competitive and non-competitive nature of monoterpene inhibition

Concentration-response curves for ACh were determined by using increasing ACh concentrations starting from 3 μ M to 3 mM. The effects of carveol on different concentrations of ACh-induced currents were determined in the absence and presence of this compound. During these experiments, oocytes were voltage-clamped at a holding potential of -70 mV and three gradually increasing concentrations of ACh and maximal ACh (3 mM) were used on a single oocyte. For any set of concentrations of ACh, experiments were repeated in 5-6 different oocytes and percent inhibition was calculated as described earlier.

3.3.7.3 Experiments on the voltage-dependency of drug inhibition

Voltage-dependence of the compound's action was determined by holding the membrane potential at different values for 30 s. At each point, membrane potential was returned to -70 mV, and subsequent readings were taken every five minutes. During these experiments, ACh was used at a concentration of 100 μ M. Current-voltage (I-V) relationships for ACh-induced currents were determined in the absence and presence of tested compound.

3.3.7.4 Experiments on the determination of Ca⁺² contribution to observed drug action

In this series of experiments, 50 nL of BAPTA (1,2-bis(oaminophenoxy)ethane-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid) stock solution (100 mM) was injected into each oocyte (Sands, Costa & Patrick, 1993). Stock solution of BAPTA was prepared in distilled-water and the pH was adjusted to 7.4 by CsOH. Following BAPTA-injections, oocytes were kept in ND96 for 5 to 10 min, and placed in a ND96 solution containing Ba^{2+} instead of Ca^{2+} (prepared ND96 solution contained 1.8 mM BaCl₂ instead of 1.8 mM CaCl₂). In order to determine the contribution of intracellular Ca^{2+} levels, the effect of the tested compound on the ACh-induced currents in BAPTA injected oocytes were investigated in either Ca^{2+} or Ba^{2+} containing ND96 solutions, and the extent of drug inhibition was compared.

3.3.7.5. Experiments for determination of the effect of exposure time on the compound's action

In this set of experiments, the compound's perfusion time was changed starting from zero exposure time (Ach is coapplied with the tested compound without prior incubation of that compound) to a maximum of 15 minutes of preincubation with the compound. Effect of increasing exposure time was analyzed by comparing the change in percent inhibition of the fixed concentration of the compound tested. These experiments were repeated on 5-6 different oocytes.

3.3.8. Data analysis

For the nonlinear curve-fitting, the computer software Origin (Origin Lab Corp., Northampton, MA, U.S.A.) was used. Average values were calculated as the mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). Statistical significance was analyzed using Student's t-test or ANOVA as indicated. Concentration-response curves were obtained by fitting the data to the logistic equation,

$$y = E_{max} / (1 + [x/EC_{50}]^{-n}),$$

Where x and y are drug concentration and response, respectively, E_{max} is the maximal response, EC_{50} is the half-maximal concentration, and 'n' is the slope factor (apparent Hill coefficient).

Chapter 4: Results

4.1 Functional expression of the human α7-nACh receptor in Xenopus oocytes

Application of 100 μ M of acetylcholine (ACh) did not cause noticeable currents in uninjected oocytes (n=11) or in oocytes injected with distilled water (n=38). When oocytes injected with cRNA transcribed from cDNA encoding the α 7 human nACh receptor were used, application of 100 μ M ACh for 3 to 4 seconds caused fast inward currents that were rapidly desensitized (Figure 4.1 A, left panel). Co-application of 30 nM α -bungarotoxin, a potent nAChR antagonist obtained from snake venom, with 100 μ M ACh caused almost complete inhibition of ACh-induced currents (n=14), indicating that the response was mediated by α -bungarotoxinsensitive neuronal α 7 nAChRs (4.1A, middle panel). After a 30-40 minutes washing period, incomplete or no recovery of the neurotoxin effect was observed (Figure 4.1A, right panel). Data from these experiments is presented in Figure 4.1B.





4.2 The effect of selected monoterpenoids on the function of human α 7 nACh receptor

Initial experiments were done to screen the effects of various selected monoterpenes at 10 μ M concentration, on the function of α 7 nACh receptors. Eugenol, d-carvone and vanillin did not have a significant effect on α 7 nACh function. Carvacrol, carveol, thymol and pulegone caused variable inhibitory effects of ACh (100 μ M)-evoked currents. Carvacrol, thymol and carveol caused significant effects while pulegone caused weak inhibition (~20%). Carveol showed maximum inhibition (57%) of 100 μ M ACh-induced current through α 7 nAChR-expressing oocytes and therefore it was selected for further investigations. Summary of the effects of 15 minutes bath applications of monoterpenes on the ACh-induced ion currents are shown in Figure 4.2.

Traces of currents showing the inhibitory effect of carveol are presented in Figure 4.3. In these experiments, in the absence of the tested monoterpene, maximal amplitudes of currents elicited by the application of 100 μ M ACh every 5 min remained unchanged in experiments lasting 50-60 min (control record in left panel of Figure 4.3 and open circles in Figure 4.4). However, bath application of 10 μ M carveol caused a gradually developing strong inhibition of α 7 nACh receptors (Figure 4.3, middle panel). Time-course of the effect of 10 μ M carveol application for 15 min on the amplitudes of ACh-induced currents is presented in Figure 4.4. The inhibition by carveol was almost reversible within 10 to 15 min of washout period (Figure 4.3, right panel). In the presence of caveol, there was a statistically significant difference in the amplitudes ACh-induced currents (n=7, ANOVA, *P* < 0.05).

It was noteworthy that the inhibitory effect of carveol was dependent on the application or exposure period. As depicted in Figure 4.5, without preincubation, the coapplication of carveol (10 μ M) and ACh (100 μ M) caused minimal inhibition (0 time point in the Figure 4.5). However, incubation with carveol caused a significant inhibition which reached a maximal level with a half-time ($\tau_{1/2}$) of 3.4 min (n=4; Figure 4.5). As the magnitude of carveol effect was time-dependent, 10 to 15 min carveol application was routinely used in the rest of the experiments to ensure that equilibrium conditions for the monoterpene action were achieved.

Carveol's inhibitory effect of α 7 nAChRs was concentration-dependent with IC₅₀ of 8.3± 0.9 μ M (Figure 4.6). Based on these findings, 10 μ M of carveol was employed routinely in the rest of the experiments.



Figure 4.2: Effects of selected monoterpenes on α 7 nACh receptor-mediated ion currents. Bar-graph displaying the means of % of effect of 10µM of tested monoterpene on 100µM Ach elicited α 7 nACh currents. Data represents the mean ± S.E.M of indicated number of oocytes.



Figure 4.3: Current traces of carveol's effect on α 7 nAChR currents. Records of currents activated by ACh (100 μ M) in control conditions (left) during co-application of 10 μ M carveol and ACh after 10 min pre-treatment with 10 μ M carveol (middle), and 15 min following carveol washout (right).



Figure 4.4: Time-course of carveol inhibition of α 7 nACh receptor-mediated ion currents. Inhibition of α 7-nACh receptor is reversible after wash out of carveol. Data points represent the mean \pm S.E.M of 4 to 6 oocytes.



Figure 4.5: Time-dependence of carveol inhibition of α 7 nACh receptor-mediated ion currents. Inhibition of α 7 nACh receptor increases with the prolongation of carveol application time. The half maximal inhibition was reached within a half-time ($\tau_{1/2}$) of 3.4 min. Data points represent the mean \pm S.E.M of 6 oocytes.



Figure 4.6: Concentration-dependent inhibitory effects of carveol on α 7 nACh receptor currents. Carveol inhibits the function of α 7 nACh receptor in a concentration-dependent manner. Data points represent the mean \pm S.E.M of 6 to 8 oocytes. The curve is the best fit of the data to the logistic equation described in the methods. The IC₅₀ is 8.3 \pm 0.9 μ M.

4.3 The role of intracellular calcium levels in carveol-inhibition of α7 nACh receptor

Some monoterpenoids were reported to alter intracellular Ca²⁺ homeostasis in different cell types (Chang *et al*, 2011; de Cerqueira *et al*, 2011). In the oocyte expression system, the increased level of intracellular Ca²⁺ can be detected by Ca²⁺activated Cl⁻ channels and concomitant alterations in the holding currents. In control experiments, carveol alone (10 μ M for 15 min) did not alter the magnitude of holding current in oocytes voltage-clamped at -70 mV (n=12), indicating that intracellular Ca²⁺ levels were not altered by carveol. As previously mentioned, high Ca^{2+} permeability is an important physiological characteristic of α 7 nAChR (Albuquerque, 2009; Vernino *et al*, 1992). Ca^{2+} -activated Cl⁻ channels have been shown to be expressed endogenously in *Xenopus* oocytes (Miledi, 1982). Activation of α 7 nAChRs allows influx of sufficient amounts of Ca²⁺ to activate endogenously expressed Ca²⁺-dependent Cl⁻ channels in *Xenopus* oocytes (Sands *et al*, 1993; Seguela *et al*, 1993). Therefore, it was necessary to investigate whether the effect of carveol was mediated by its direct actions on α 7-nAChRs or by the subsequent activation of Cl⁻ currents induced by Ca^{2+} entry through nACh receptors. In this set of experiments, extracellular Ca²⁺ was replaced with Ba²⁺ since Ba²⁺ can pass through α 7-nAChRs but causes little, if any, activation of Ca²⁺-dependent Cl⁻ channels (Barish, 1983; Sands *et al*, 1993).

In the presence of Ba²⁺, some activity of Ca²⁺-dependent Cl⁻ channels has been reported. The contribution of the remaining Ca²⁺-dependent Cl⁻ channel activity has been shown to be abolished by injection of the Ca²⁺ chelator BAPTA (Sands *et al*, 1993). For this reason, we recorded ACh-induced currents in presence and absence of 10µM carveol using BAPTA-injected oocytes bathed in a Ba²⁺ containing solution. Carveol produced the same level of inhibition (54 ± 6 % in controls versus 48 ± 7 % in BAPTA-injected oocytes n=5-8; ANOVA, P > 0.05) of ACh-induced currents when BAPTA-injected oocytes were recorded in Ca²⁺ free, 2 mM Ba²⁺ containing solutions (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.7: Carveol inhibition of ACh-induced currents is independent of Ca^{2+} -activated Cl⁻ channels. α 7 nACh expressing oocytes injected with 50 nl distilled water and recorded in 2 mM Ca^{2+} containing MBS solution or injected with 50 nl of BAPTA (100 mM) and recorded in 2 mM Ba^{2+} containing MBS solution. Data represent the means \pm S.E.M of 10 experiments. There was no statistically significant difference in the carveol (10 μ M) inhibition in the presence or absence of BAPTA injection (P>0.05, n=5-8, ANOVA).

4.4 The voltage-dependence of carveol action on the α7 nACh receptor

Voltage-dependence of carveol-inhibition was examined on α 7 nACh receptors. Each tested membrane potential was held for 30 s and then returned to -70 mV. As shown in Figure 4.8A, the inhibition of 100 μ M ACh-induced currents by carveol (10 μ M) does not appear to be voltage-dependent. At all tested membrane potentials from -100 to -20 mV, the extent of carveol inhibition were similar. Evaluation of data from current-voltage relationship displayed that there is no significant difference in the extent of the inhibitory effect of carveol of α 7 nAChR currents at different holding potentials (Figure 4.8B; *P*>0.05, n=6, ANOVA).



Figure 4.8: Carveol inhibition of ACh-induced currents is independent of membrane potential. **A.** Current-voltage relationships of ACh-activated currents in the absence and presence of carveol (10 μ M). Normalized currents activated by 100 μ M ACh before (Control, \bullet) and after 10 μ M carveol treatment. **B.** Quantitative evaluation of the effects of carveol is presented as percent inhibition at different voltages indicated in panel B. Data points represent the mean ± SEM of 7 to 8 experiments.

4.5 Studies on the competitive or non-competitive nature of carveol's inhibitory effect of α7 nACh receptor

Carveol may decrease the binding of the agonist to the receptor by acting as either a competitive or non-competitive antagonist. For this reason, the effect of carveol was examined at different concentrations of ACh. Concentration-response curves for ACh in the absence and presence of 10 μ M carveol are presented in Figure 4.9. Carveol caused a right-ward shift of the concentration-response curve, without causing a decrease on the the maximal ACh-induced current. In the absence and presence of carveol, the EC₅₀ values were 94 ± 8 μ M and 248 ± 14 μ M (n=7), and slope values were 1.6 ± 0.2 and 1.7 ± 0.3 (n=7), respectively, suggesting that carveol inhibits the ACh responses in a competitive manner.



Figure 4.9: Concentration-response curves for acetylcholine-induced currents in the presence and absence of 10µM carveol.

Oocytes were voltage-clamped at -70 mV and currents were activated by applying acetylcholine (100 μ M). Oocytes were exposed to 10 μ M carveol for 15 min and ACh was reapplied. Paired concentration-response curves were constructed and responses normalized to maximal response under control conditions. EC₅₀ and slope values were determined by fitting the curves from 5 oocytes to the standard logistic equation as described in the methods section. Data points obtained before (Control) and after 15 min treatment with carveol (10 μ M) were indicated by filled and open circles. Data points represent the normalized mean ± SEM of 6 to 8 experiments.

Chapter 5: Discussion

In this study, we provide electrophysiological evidence indicating that some monoterpenes inhibit the function of human α 7 nACh receptor expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. There were significant differences in the effects and the extent of activity among the monoterpenes tested in this study. At the same selected concentration, 10 µM, vanillin showed weak activation (<10% of control readings), d-carvone almost had no effect while all other monotepenes demonstrated variable extent of inhibition. In the order of potency of inhibitory effect of the amplitude ACh-induced currents, carveol was most potent, then thymol, carvacrol, pulegone and least is eugenol (see Figure 4.2). Further experiments focused on carveol, being most potent among all tested monoterpenes. Our results demonstrated that preincubation time was a significant factor determining the extent of carveol inhibition. The time course required for carveol to show its effect on α 7 nACh receptors was relatively slow ($\tau =$ 3.4 min). This might indicate possible interaction of carveol with the lipid membrane. As stated earlier, monoterpenes are lipophilic in nature and several in vitro studies on either artificial membrane systems, selected bacterial cells or mammalian cell lines demonstrated alteration of cell membrane properties to variable extents (Cristani et al, 2007; de Carvalho & da Fonseca, 2007; Di Pasqua et al, 2006; Reiner et al, 2013a; Reiner et al, 2009).

Ion channel blockers can have different mechanisms of actions. Depending on the type of ion channel and the blocker, the channel may be stabilized in the closed state leading to decreased rate and/or duration of the opened state. Many blockers inhibit channel activity by physically obstructing the channel pore near the selectivity filter. This is known as open-channel blockade (Hille, 2001).

Open-channel blockade is widely accepted as a model to describe the block of ligand-gated ion channels (Hille, 2001; Hille & Dennis, 2010). However, this model cannot account for the results of the present study. Firstly, for an open channel blocker to act, the co-existence of the agonist and blocker is required to allow the blocker to enter the channel pore as a result of agonist-induced conformational change and channel opening. However, there was no inhibition of nACh receptors during coapplicaiton of ACh and carveol. Increased preincubation period enhanced carveol-induced inhibition of channel activity (Figure 4.4), indicating that carveol can interact with the closed state of the α 7 nACh receptor. Secondly, inhibition by carveol is not voltage sensitive (Figure 4.8), suggesting that the carveol-binding site is not influenced by the transmembrane electric field.

In electrophysiological studies, the EC_{50} value of ACh, a natural ligand (agonist) for this receptor, increased significantly from 94 μ M in controls to 248 μ M in the presence of carveol. Efficacy of ACh remained unaltered in the presence of carveol. However, the potency was decreased significantly, indicating that carveol competes with the ACh binding site on the receptor.

Earlier studies in mammalian cells showed that monoterpenes such as thymol (Szentandrassy *et al*, 2004; Szentesi *et al*, 2004) and eugenol (Lofrano-Alves *et al*, 2005) causes alteration of intracellular Ca²⁺ handling and Ca²⁺ mediated signal transduction pathways . As α 7 nACh receptors are known to have high Ca²⁺ permeability, activation of those receptors in *Xenopus* oocytes can permit sufficient Ca²⁺ entry to possibly activate endogenous Ca²⁺ dependent Cl⁻ channels (Sands *et al*, 1993; Seguela *et al*, 1993). Carveol was still able to inhibit α 7 nACh receptor-

mediated ion currents in oocytes injected with BAPTA and superfused with Ba^{2+} containing solution, suggesting that Ca^{2+} dependent CI^- channels were not involved in carveol-induced inhibition of nicotinic responses (Figure 4.7). In addition, as the Ca^{2+} activated CI^- channels are highly sensitive to intracellular levels of Ca^{2+} (for a review see Fraser & Djamgoz, 1992; Machaca *et al*, 2002; Weber, 1999), the alterations in intracellular Ca^{2+} levels would be reflected by changes in the holding current under voltage-clamp conditions. However, during our experiments, application of carveol, even at the highest concentrations (300 μ M in n = 6), did not influence the baseline or holding currents, suggesting that carveol did not affect intracellular Ca^{2+} levels.

It appears therefore that the actions of carveol reported in our study, are not mediated by changes in intracellular Ca^{2+} levels, and independent of the enterence of extracellular Ca^{2+} through α 7 nACh receptors.

5.1 Monoterpenes concentrations used in this study

Monoterpenes, in the concentration range used in the study have been shown to modulate the functions of several other receptors and ion channels. For example, menthol causes concentration-dependent inhibition of the α 7 nACh receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes with an IC₅₀ of 32.6 μ M (Ashoor *et al*, 2013a). An earlier study showed that camphor inhibited nACh receptor function with an IC₅₀ of 70 μ M in bovine adrenal chromaffin cells (Park *et al*, 2001). Similarly, borneol also showed an inhibitory effect on nACh receptors functions with a smaller IC₅₀ of 56 μ M (Park *et al*, 2003). Also screening the effects of monoterpenes, thymol and carvacrol, on the functions of 5-HT type 3 receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes, 10 μ M concentration, when coapplied with small concentration of 5-HT (EC₂₅), caused significant potentiation of the response (Lansdell *et al*, 2015). Moreover, previous reports showed that coapplication of 50 μ M menthol with GABA caused 2 fold potentiation of the response to GABA_A receptors which are also expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes (Hall *et al*, 2004). Thymol showed similar effects on GABA_A receptors concentration-dependently over the range 1-100 μ M (Priestley *et al*, 2003). These results suggest that the concentrations of monoterpenes (Carveol IC₅₀= 8.3 μ M) are in a similar range to earlier reports.

5.2 Functional importance of monoterpenes actions on human α 7 nACh receptor

It has been shown that a number of monoterpenes improve the cognitive performance in patients with cognitive disorders such as Alzheimer disease (Dalai *et al*, 2014; Khan *et al*, 2014; Perry *et al*, 2003; Perry *et al*, 2001; Videira *et al*, 2014). Most of these studies demonstrated the value of tested monoterpenes in Alzheimer disease and improvement of cognitive impairment through either anticholinestrase activity or inhibition of β -amyloid accumulation which is one of the key steps in the progression of the disease. Modulation of specific nicotinic receptors is another possible mechanism that might be of value. Since neuronal $\alpha 4\beta 2$ and $\alpha 7$ nACh receptors have been strongly associated with cognitive function (Haydar & Dunlop, 2010; Levin, 2002; Okada *et al*, 2013; Picciotto *et al*, 2000) further investigations for the interaction of monoterpenes with these nACh receptor subtypes may be useful for drug development. It was evident from several earlier studies that agonistic effects on nicotinic receptors are associated with beneficial effects of various drugs. Interestingly, the monoterpenes tested in our study showed antagonistic actions on $\alpha 7$ nACh receptors.

Agonistic actions of drugs on nicotinic receptors can be mediated by activation of nACh receptors or indirectly by increasing the release of neurotransmitter (for review, see Dorostkar & Boehm, 2008). However, it has been shown in several earlier studies that both nicotine and nACh receptor antagonists have almost similar effects (Anderson & Brunzell, 2012; Picciotto *et al*, 2008). For example, high doses of nAChR antagonists such as α -bungarotoxin, d-tubocurarine and mecamylamine have been shown to cause excitatory responses (promoted population spikes) in rat CA1 hippocampal slices that were similar to those produced by nicotine (Ropert & Krnjevic, 1982). Another study using mouse hippocampal slices demonstrated an increase in amplitude of population spikes caused by bathapplication of nicotine and the antagonists such as d-tubocurarine and α bungarotoxin acted in a very similar manner (Freund *et al*, 1990). In another *in vitro* study, both nicotine and methyllycaconitine (selective α 7 nACh receptor antagonist) reversed the muscimol induced block of long-term potentiation (LTP) after their application to CA1 region of the hippocampus (Fujii *et al*, 2000a; Fujii *et al*, 2000b).

Furthermore, application of nicotine as well as high concentration of the nicotinic antagonist mecamylamine increased serotonin release in rat dorsal hippocampal slices despite smaller concentration of the antagonist blocked nicotine-induced effects when both were co-applied (Kenny *et al*, 2000; Mihailescu *et al*, 1998). Another study has shown that mecamylamine and the high-affinity antagonist, dihydro- β -erythroidin, exerted effects similar to nicotine on dopamine release under conditions of phasic and tonic activity (Rice & Cragg, 2004).

It was reported that mecamylamine, in low doses, promotes the performance

in memory-related tasks to an extent comparable to nicotine. For instance, chronic administration of 3 mg/kg doses of mecamylamine was found to reverse the nicotineinduced improvement in spatial working memory in the radial-arm-maze test (Levin et al, 1993). Nevertheless, when mecamylamine was given alone to tested rats, it caused unexpected significant improvement in radial-arm-maze working memory performance during the first week of infusion (Levin et al, 1993). Using also radialarm maze with repeated acquisition procedure, low dose range of mecamylamine showed significant improvement in learning relative to saline (Levin & Caldwell, 2006). It was also shown that chronic administration of mecamylamine had complex effects using T-maze alternation test. During the early phase of administration, there was a paradoxical improvement in working memory performance, but during the latter period of administration there was a deficit (Levin et al, 1997). Moran saw a similar paradoxical improvement in T-maze alternation with mecamylamine when given as an acute injection of 10 mg/kg (Moran, 1993). Corroborating evidence regarding the dose-specific effects of mecanylamine on memory was also gained using non-human primates as administration of mecamylamine caused improved performance of delayed matching-to-sample accuracy in monkeys (Terry et al, 1999). Similar improvements in cognition were also evident following low doses of methyllycaconitine, a selective α 7 nAChR antagonist, in a rodent model of attention (Hahn et al, 2011). In the absence of nicotine, low doses of methyllycaconitine (0.4 and 1.3 mg/kg) improved response accuracy although concurrent administration with nicotine caused reversal of nicotine-induced attention-enhancing effects. In the same study, dihydro- β -erythroidine, a competitive antagonist at $\alpha 4\beta 2$, $\alpha 4\beta 4$, $\alpha 3\beta 2$ and $\alpha 2\beta 2$ nAChRs, almost showed almost no effect compared to control, indicating that

the α 7 nAChR subtype may have a fundamental role in cognitive function (Hahn et al, 2011). The role of nACh receptor desensitization in mediating the effects of nicotine and nicotinic antagonist has been reviewed recently (Buccafusco et al, 2009; Picciotto et al, 2008). It has been concluded that an overall decrease in nicotinic stimulation could be clinically valuable for cognitive enhancement. In a recent study, group of researchers (Dobryakova et al, 2015) studied the effects of different nicotinic receptor antagonists on passive avoidance learning in rodents and demonstrated that mecamylamine, when given after a training phase, had positive effects on memory consolidation. In a pilot study (Potter et al, 2009) where human participants i.e. fifteen non-smoking young adults diagnosed with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), received, in a double-blind fashion, an acute, single dose of mecamylamine (0.2, 0.5 or 1 mg) orally and placebo. Mecamylamine showed beneficial effects on recognition memory with the 0.5 mg dose. Similar finding on recognition memory was demonstrated when acute nicotine dose was given for young adolescents with ADHD (Potter & Newhouse, 2004; Potter & Newhouse, 2008).

The similarities in effects of nicotine and nAChR antagonists were also seen at cellular level and on receptor regulation. Continuous treatment with mecamylamine *in vivo* or *in vitro* experiments was reported to cause brain region specific and/or subtype-specific upregulation of nACh receptors in a way similar to the effect of nicotine (Abdulla *et al*, 1996; Collins *et al*, 1994; Pauly *et al*, 1996; Peng *et al*, 1994). Some studies have demonstrated modulation of downstream signaling events as a result of nACh receptor antagonism. *In vitro* exposure of PC12 cells to nicotine (0.01-10 μ M) for 24 hours produced an increase in the level of expression of tropomyosin receptor kinase A (TrkA) receptors, high affinity nerve growth factor receptors, that was reversed upon concurrent exposure to mecamylamine (5 μ M) (Jonnala *et al*, 2002). Interestingly, exposure to low concentration of mecamylamine (10-100 nM) in the absence of nicotine also induced a significant increase in expression of TekA receptors with reference to control. Consistent with the *in vitro* findings, *in vivo* administration of mecamylamine (24 mg/kg/day) caused a moderate increase (20%) in expression of TrkA receptors (Jonnala *et al*, 2002). This suggests a possible neuroprotective effect of nACh receptor antagonist that is important for delaying or preventing neural degeneration associated with cognitive deficits. Collectively, these effects may contribute to the procognitive effects of nACh receptor antagonism.

As described earlier, α 7 nACh receptors are characterized by fast desensitization, and this makes it difficult to discriminate whether the effects of α 7 nACh receptor agonists are due to direct activation or subsequent activation-induced receptor desensitization (Banerjee *et al*, 2005). Binding of agonists stabilizes the desensitized state of the receptor. This state display high affinity for ACh and other ligands binding, nevertheless, receptor becomes unresponsive to subsequent stimulus. As a result, chronic exposure to nicotine was demonstrated in animal studies and in smoking human subjects to induce strong compensatory receptor upregulation (Benwell *et al*, 1988; Parker *et al*, 2014; Perry *et al*, 1999). In this context, it has been suggested that many of the nicotinic effects can be explained as a result of receptor desensitization rather than activation (Picciotto *et al*, 2008). It is still unclear whether agonists of nACh receptors are truly functioning *in vivo* as antagonists due to desensitization process.

Chapter 6: Conclusion

Monoterpenes display variable biological activities like analgesic, antiinflammatory and anticancer effects. This is, to our knowledge, the first study reporting effects of several monoterpenes on the function of the human α 7nACh receptor, a ligand-gated ion channel. The results obtained in this study suggest an inhibitory effect of monoterpenes on the function of α 7 nACh receptors. It appears that the extent of inhibitory action varies significantly among the different monoterpenes.

6.1 Limitations and future directions

In our study, we did not examine monoterpenes effects on mammalian cell lines and native neurons. It is possible that post-translational modification and interacting proteins in *Xenopus* oocytes are different from mammalian cells. In future studies, we intend to study the effect of monoterpenes on the other nicotinic ACh receptor subtypes to determine the specificity of monoterpenes action on these receptors. We are also interested in conducting experiments to further study the structure activity relationship of these phytochemicals on nicotinic receptors expressed in mammalian cell lines.

Bibliography

Abdulla FA, Bradbury E, Calaminici MR, Lippiello PM, Wonnacott S, Gray JA, Sinden JD (1996) Relationship between up-regulation of nicotine binding sites in rat brain and delayed cognitive enhancement observed after chronic or acute nicotinic receptor stimulation. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **124**(4): 323-31

Acharya A, Das I, Singh S, Saha T (2010) Chemopreventive properties of indole-3carbinol, diindolylmethane and other constituents of cardamom against carcinogenesis. *Recent Pat Food Nutr Agric* **2**(2): 166-77

Albuquerque EX, Pereira EF, Alkondon M, Rogers SW (2009) Mammalian Nicotinic Acetylcholine Receptors: From Structure to Function. *Physiol Rev* **89**(1): 73-120

Aldred EM, Buck C, Vall K (2009) Chapter 22 - Terpenes. In *Pharmacology*, Aldred EM, Buck C, Vall K (eds), pp 167-174. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone

Amato A, Liotta R, Mule F (2014) Effects of menthol on circular smooth muscle of human colon: Analysis of the mechanism of action. *Eur J Pharmacol* **740**: 295-301

Anderson SM, Brunzell DH (2012) Low dose nicotine and antagonism of beta2 subunit containing nicotinic acetylcholine receptors have similar effects on affective behavior in mice. *PLoS One* 7(11): e48665

Andreasen JT, Olsen GM, Wiborg O, Redrobe JP (2009) Antidepressant-like effects of nicotinic acetylcholine receptor antagonists, but not agonists, in the mouse forced swim and mouse tail suspension tests. *J Psychopharmacol* **23**(7): 797-804

Ashcroft FM (2000) Chapter 17 - Glycine receptors. In *Ion Channels and Disease*, pp 313-324. San Diego: Academic Press

Ashoor A, Nordman JC, Veltri D, Yang KH, Al Kury L, Shuba Y, Mahgoub M, Howarth FC, Sadek B, Shehu A, Kabbani N, Oz M (2013a) Menthol binding and inhibition of alpha7-nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *PLoS One* **8**(7): e67674

Ashoor A, Nordman JC, Veltri D, Yang KH, Shuba Y, Al Kury L, Sadek B, Howarth FC, Shehu A, Kabbani N, Oz M (2013b) Menthol inhibits 5-HT3 receptormediated currents. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **347**(2): 398-409 Bakkali F, Averbeck S, Averbeck D, Idaomar M (2008) Biological effects of essential oils – A review. *Food Chem Toxicol* **46**(2): 446-475

Banerjee P, Samoriski G, Gupta S (2005) Comments on "Memantine blocks alpha7* nicotinic acetylcholine receptors more potently than N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors in rat hippocampal neurons". In *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*, Vol. 313, pp 928-9; author reply 930-3. United States:

Barish ME (1983) A transient calcium-dependent chloride current in the immature Xenopus oocyte. *J Physiol* **342:** 309-25

Batista P, Harris E, Werner M, Santos A, Story G (2011) Inhibition of TRPA1 and NMDA channels contributes to anti-nociception induced by (-)-linalool. *J Pain* **12**(4, Supplement): P30

Batista PA, Werner MF, Oliveira EC, Burgos L, Pereira P, Brum LF, Story GM, Santos AR (2010) The antinociceptive effect of (-)-linalool in models of chronic inflammatory and neuropathic hypersensitivity in mice. *J Pain* **11**(11): 1222-9

Batista PA, Werner MFdP, Oliveira EC, Burgos L, Pereira P, Brum LFdS, Santos ARSd (2008) Evidence for the involvement of ionotropic glutamatergic receptors on the antinociceptive effect of (–)-linalool in mice. *Neuroscience Letters* **440**(3): 299-303

Baylie RL, Cheng H, Langton PD, James AF (2010) Inhibition of the cardiac L-type calcium channel current by the TRPM8 agonist, (-)-menthol. *J Physiol Pharmacol* **61**(5): 543-50

Beer AM, Lukanov J, Sagorchev P (2007) Effect of Thymol on the spontaneous contractile activity of the smooth muscles. *Phytomedicine* **14**(1): 65-9

Benwell ME, Balfour DJ, Anderson JM (1988) Evidence that tobacco smoking increases the density of (-)-[3H]nicotine binding sites in human brain. *J Neurochem* **50**(4): 1243-7

Berg DK, Conroy WG (2002) Nicotinic alpha 7 receptors: synaptic options and downstream signaling in neurons. *J Neurobiol* **53**(4): 512-23

Bhalla Y, Gupta VK, Jaitak V (2013) Anticancer activity of essential oils: a review. *J Sci Food Agric* **93**(15): 3643-53

Bicas JL, Neri-Numa IA, Ruiz ALTG, De Carvalho JE, Pastore GM (2011) Evaluation of the antioxidant and antiproliferative potential of bioflavors. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* **49**(7): 1610-1615

Blaber M (2001) BCH 4053 Biochemistry I from http://www.mikeblaber.org/oldwine/BCH4053/Lecture13/Lecture13.htm

Botelho MA, Nogueira NA, Bastos GM, Fonseca SG, Lemos TL, Matos FJ, Montenegro D, Heukelbach J, Rao VS, Brito GA (2007) Antimicrobial activity of the essential oil from Lippia sidoides, carvacrol and thymol against oral pathogens. *Braz J Med Biol Res* **40**(3): 349-56

Bourin M, Ripoll N, Dailly E (2003) Nicotinic receptors and Alzheimer's disease. *Curr Med Res Opin* **19**(3): 169-77

Buccafusco JJ, Beach JW, Terry AV, Jr. (2009) Desensitization of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors as a strategy for drug development. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **328**(2): 364-70

Burt S (2004) Essential oils: their antibacterial properties and potential applications in foods—a review. *International Journal of Food Microbiology* **94**(3): 223-253

Cannon SC, Aminoff MJ, Daroff RB (2014) Ion Channels, Overview. In *Encyclopedia of the Neurological Sciences (Second Edition)*, pp 747-751. Oxford: Academic Press

Catterall WA, Lennarz WJ, Lane MD (2013) Voltage-Gated Sodium Channels: Structure, Function, and Pathophysiology. In *Encyclopedia of Biological Chemistry*, pp 564-569. Waltham: Academic Press

Cavalcante Melo FH, Rios ER, Rocha NF, Cito Mdo C, Fernandes ML, de Sousa DP, de Vasconcelos SM, de Sousa FC (2012) Antinociceptive activity of carvacrol (5-isopropyl-2-methylphenol) in mice. *J Pharm Pharmacol* **64**(12): 1722-9

Chang HT, Hsu SS, Chou CT, Cheng JS, Wang JL, Lin KL, Fang YC, Chen WC, Chien JM, Lu T, Pan CC, Cheng HH, Huang JK, Kuo CC, Chai KL, Jan CR (2011)

Effect of thymol on Ca2+ homeostasis and viability in MG63 human osteosarcoma cells. *Pharmacology* **88**(3-4): 201-12

Cheang WS, Lam MY, Wong WT, Tian XY, Lau CW, Zhu Z, Yao X, Huang Y (2013) Menthol relaxes rat aortae, mesenteric and coronary arteries by inhibiting calcium influx. *Eur J Pharmacol* **702**(1-3): 79-84

Cho JS, Kim TH, Lim J-M, Song J-H (2008) Effects of eugenol on Na+ currents in rat dorsal root ganglion neurons. *Brain Research* **1243**(0): 53-62

Christmann M (2010) Otto Wallach: Founder of Terpene Chemistry and Nobel Laureate 1910. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* **49**(50): 9580--9586

Clapham DE, Squire LR (2009) Transient Receptor Potential (TRP) Channels. In *Encyclopedia of Neuroscience*, pp 1109-1133. Oxford: Academic Press

Clarke S (2008) Chapter 3 - Families of compounds that occur in essential oils. In *Essential Chemistry for Aromatherapy (Second Edition)*, Clarke S (ed), pp 41-77. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone

Clifford JL, DiGiovanni J (2010) The promise of natural products for blocking early events in skin carcinogenesis. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* **3**(2): 132-5

Collins AC, Luo Y, Selvaag S, Marks MJ (1994) Sensitivity to nicotine and brain nicotinic receptors are altered by chronic nicotine and mecamylamine infusion. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **271**(1): 125-33

Corvalan NA, Zygadlo JA, Garcia DA (2009) Stereo-selective activity of menthol on GABA(A) receptor. *Chirality* **21**(5): 525-30

Cristani M, D'Arrigo M, Mandalari G, Castelli F, Sarpietro MG, Micieli D, Venuti V, Bisignano G, Saija A, Trombetta D (2007) Interaction of four monoterpenes contained in essential oils with model membranes: implications for their antibacterial activity. *J Agric Food Chem* **55**(15): 6300-8

Cuello AC (2009) Cholinergic Pathways in CNS. In *Encyclopedia of Neuroscience*, Squire LR (ed), pp 835-843. Oxford: Academic Press

D'Andrea MR, Nagele RG (2006) Targeting the alpha 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor to reduce amyloid accumulation in Alzheimer's disease pyramidal neurons. *Curr Pharm Des* **12**(6): 677-84

Dalai MK, Bhadra S, Chaudhary SK, Bandyopadhyay A, Mukherjee PK (2014) Anti-cholinesterase activity of the standardized extract of Syzygium aromaticum L. *Pharmacogn Mag* **10**(Suppl 2): S276-82

Daly JW (2005) Nicotinic agonists, antagonists, and modulators from natural sources. *Cell Mol Neurobiol* **25**(3-4): 513-52

de Araújo DAM, Freitas C, Cruz JS (2011) Essential oils components as a new path to understand ion channel molecular pharmacology. *Life Sci* **89**(15–16): 540-544

de Carvalho CC, da Fonseca MM (2007) Preventing biofilm formation: promoting cell separation with terpenes. *FEMS Microbiol Ecol* **61**(3): 406-13

de Cassia da Silveira e Sa R, Andrade LN, de Sousa DP (2013) A review on antiinflammatory activity of monoterpenes. *Molecules* **18**(1): 1227-54

de Cerqueira SV, Gondim AN, Roman-Campos D, Cruz JS, Passos AG, Lauton-Santos S, Lara A, Guatimosim S, Conde-Garcia EA, de Oliveira ED, de Vasconcelos CM (2011) R(+)-pulegone impairs Ca(2)+ homeostasis and causes negative inotropism in mammalian myocardium. *Eur J Pharmacol* **672**(1-3): 135-42

de Santana MT, Silva VB, de Brito RG, dos Santos PL, de Holanda Cavalcanti SC, Barreto EO, de Souza Ferro JN, dos Santos MR, de Sousa Araujo AA, Quintans-Junior LJ (2014) Synthesis and pharmacological evaluation of carvacrol propionate. *Inflammation* **37**(5): 1575-87

de Sousa DP (2011) Analgesic-like activity of essential oils constituents. *Molecules* **16**(3): 2233-52

Deb DD, Parimala G, Saravana Devi S, Chakraborty T (2011) Effect of thymol on peripheral blood mononuclear cell PBMC and acute promyelotic cancer cell line HL-60. *Chem Biol Interact* **193**(1): 97-106

Deiana S, Platt B, Riedel G (2011) The cholinergic system and spatial learning. *Behav Brain Res* **221**(2): 389-411

Denner SS (2009) Lavandula angustifolia Miller: English lavender. *Holist Nurs Pract* **23**(1): 57-64

Deutsch SI, Burket JA, Benson AD (2014) Targeting the alpha nicotinic acetylcholine receptor to prevent progressive dementia and improve cognition in adults with Down's syndrome. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry* **54c**: 131-139

Di Pasqua R, Hoskins N, Betts G, Mauriello G (2006) Changes in membrane fatty acids composition of microbial cells induced by addiction of thymol, carvacrol, limonene, cinnamaldehyde, and eugenol in the growing media. *J Agric Food Chem* **54**(7): 2745-9

Dierkes PW, Hochstrate P, Schlue WR (1997) Voltage-dependent Ca2+ influx into identified leech neurones. *Brain Res* **746**(1-2): 285-93

Dobryakova YV, Gurskaya OY, Markevich VA (2015) Administration of nicotinic receptor antagonists during the period of memory consolidation affects passive avoidance learning and modulates synaptic efficiency in the CA1 region in vivo. *Neuroscience* **284c**: 865-871

Dorostkar MM, Boehm S (2008) Presynaptic lonotropic receptors. *Handb Exp Pharmacol*(184): 479-527

Drachman DA, Noffsinger D, Sahakian BJ, Kurdziel S, Fleming P (1980) Aging, memory, and the cholinergic system: a study of dichotic listening. *Neurobiol Aging* 1(1): 39-43

Everitt BJ, Robbins TW (1997) Central cholinergic systems and cognition. *Annu Rev Psychol* **48:** 649-84

Frankel EN, Neff WE (1983) Formation of malonaldehyde from lipid oxidation products. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Lipids and Lipid Metabolism* **754**(3): 264-270

Fraser S, Djamgoz M (1992) *Xenopus* oocytes: endogenous electrophysiological characteristics. In *Current Aspects of the Neurosciences*, NN O (ed) Vol. 4, pp 267-315. London: Macmillan
Freichel M, Flockerzi V (2007) Biological functions of TRPs unravelled by spontaneous mutations and transgenic animals. *Biochem Soc Trans* **35**(Pt 1): 120-3

Freund RK, Jungschaffer DA, Collins AC (1990) Nicotine effects in mouse hippocampus are blocked by mecamylamine, but not other nicotinic antagonists. *Brain Res* **511**(2): 187-91

Fujii S, Ji Z, Sumikawa K (2000a) Inactivation of alpha7 ACh receptors and activation of non-alpha7 ACh receptors both contribute to long term potentiation induction in the hippocampal CA1 region. *Neurosci Lett* **286**(2): 134-8

Fujii S, Jia Y, Yang A, Sumikawa K (2000b) Nicotine reverses GABAergic inhibition of long-term potentiation induction in the hippocampal CA1 region. *Brain Res* **863**(1-2): 259-65

Garcia DA, Bujons J, Vale C, Sunol C (2006) Allosteric positive interaction of thymol with the GABAA receptor in primary cultures of mouse cortical neurons. *Neuropharmacology* **50**(1): 25-35

Gaudioso C, Hao J, Martin-Eauclaire MF, Gabriac M, Delmas P (2012) Menthol pain relief through cumulative inactivation of voltage-gated sodium channels. *Pain* **153**(2): 473-84

Gautam N, Mantha AK, Mittal S (2014) Essential oils and their constituents as anticancer agents: a mechanistic view. *Biomed Res Int* **2014**: 154106

Gibbs RB, Johnson DA (2007) Cholinergic lesions produce task-selective effects on delayed matching to position and configural association learning related to response pattern and strategy. *Neurobiol Learn Mem* **88**(1): 19-32

Goncalves JC, Alves Ade M, de Araujo AE, Cruz JS, Araujo DA (2010) Distinct effects of carvone analogues on the isolated nerve of rats. *Eur J Pharmacol* **645**(1-3): 108-12

Goncalves JC, Oliveira Fde S, Benedito RB, de Sousa DP, de Almeida RN, de Araujo DA (2008) Antinociceptive activity of (-)-carvone: evidence of association with decreased peripheral nerve excitability. *Biol Pharm Bull* **31**(5): 1017-20

Goncalves JC, Silveira AL, de Souza HD, Nery AA, Prado VF, Prado MA, Ulrich H, Araujo DA (2013) The monoterpene (-)-carvone: a novel agonist of TRPV1 channels. *Cytometry A* **83**(2): 212-9

Gonzalez C, Baez-Nieto D, Valencia I, Oyarzun I, Rojas P, Naranjo D, Latorre R (2012) K(+) channels: function-structural overview. *Compr Physiol* **2**(3): 2087-149

Gotti C, Clementi F (2004) Neuronal nicotinic receptors: from structure to pathology. *Progress in Neurobiology* **74**(6): 363-396

Gotti C, Clementi F, Fornari A, Gaimarri A, Guiducci S, Manfredi I, Moretti M, Pedrazzi P, Pucci L, Zoli M (2009) Structural and functional diversity of native brain neuronal nicotinic receptors. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **78**(7): 703-711

Gotti C, Zoli M, Clementi F (2006) Brain nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: native subtypes and their relevance. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences* **27**(9): 482-491

Graef S, Schonknecht P, Sabri O, Hegerl U (2011) Cholinergic receptor subtypes and their role in cognition, emotion, and vigilance control: an overview of preclinical and clinical findings. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **215**(2): 205-29

Granger RE, Campbell EL, Johnston GA (2005) (+)- And (-)-borneol: efficacious positive modulators of GABA action at human recombinant alpha1beta2gamma2L GABA(A) receptors. *Biochem Pharmacol* **69**(7): 1101-11

Guimaraes AG, Quintans JS, Quintans LJ, Jr. (2013) Monoterpenes with analgesic activity--a systematic review. *Phytother Res* **27**(1): 1-15

Guimaraes AG, Serafini MR, Quintans-Junior LJ (2014) Terpenes and derivatives as a new perspective for pain treatment: a patent review. *Expert Opin Ther Pat* **24**(3): 243-65

Guimaraes AG, Silva FV, Xavier MA, Santos MR, Oliveira RC, Oliveira MG, Oliveira AP, De Souza CC, Quintans-Junior LJ (2012a) Orofacial analgesic-like activity of carvacrol in rodents. *Z Naturforsch C* **67**(9-10): 481-5

Guimaraes AG, Xavier MA, de Santana MT, Camargo EA, Santos CA, Brito FA, Barreto EO, Cavalcanti SC, Antoniolli AR, Oliveira RC, Quintans-Junior LJ (2012b) Carvacrol attenuates mechanical hypernociception and inflammatory response. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* **385**(3): 253-63

Haeseler G, Maue D, Grosskreutz J, Bufler J, Nentwig B, Piepenbrock S, Dengler R, Leuwer M (2002) Voltage-dependent block of neuronal and skeletal muscle sodium channels by thymol and menthol. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* **19**(8): 571-9

Hahn B, Shoaib M, Stolerman IP (2011) Selective nicotinic receptor antagonists: effects on attention and nicotine-induced attentional enhancement. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **217**(1): 75-82

Hall AC, Turcotte CM, Betts BA, Yeung WY, Agyeman AS, Burk LA (2004) Modulation of human GABAA and glycine receptor currents by menthol and related monoterpenoids. *Eur J Pharmacol* **506**(1): 9-16

Hans M, Wilhelm M, Swandulla D (2012) Menthol suppresses nicotinic acetylcholine receptor functioning in sensory neurons via allosteric modulation. *Chem Senses* **37**(5): 463-9

Hawthorn M, Ferrante J, Luchowski E, Rutledge A, Wei XY, Triggle DJ (1988) The actions of peppermint oil and menthol on calcium channel dependent processes in intestinal, neuronal and cardiac preparations. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* **2**(2): 101-18

Haydar SN, Dunlop J (2010) Neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptors - targets for the development of drugs to treat cognitive impairment associated with schizophrenia and Alzheimer's disease. *Curr Top Med Chem* **10**(2): 144-52

Heimes K, Hauk F, Verspohl EJ (2011) Mode of action of peppermint oil and (-)menthol with respect to 5-HT3 receptor subtypes: binding studies, cation uptake by receptor channels and contraction of isolated rat ileum. *Phytother Res* **25**(5): 702-8

Hendrickson LM, Guildford MJ, Tapper AR (2013) Neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: Common molecular substrates of nicotine and alcohol dependence. *Frontiers in Psychiatry* **4**

Heyen U, Harder J (2000) Geranic acid formation, an initial reaction of anaerobic monoterpene metabolism in denitrifying Alcaligenes defragrans. *Appl Environ Microbiol* **66**(7): 3004-9

Hille B (2001) Ion Channels of Excitable Membranes p Chapter 16. Sunderland, Massachusetts, USA: Sinauer Associates Inc.

Hille B, Dennis RABA (2010) Chapter 32 - Ion Permeation: Mechanisms of Ion Selectivity and Block. In *Handbook of Cell Signaling (Second Edition)*, pp 217-220. San Diego: Academic Press

Hotta M, Nakata R, Katsukawa M, Hori K, Takahashi S, Inoue H (2010) Carvacrol, a component of thyme oil, activates PPARalpha and gamma and suppresses COX-2 expression. *J Lipid Res* **51**(1): 132-9

Huang MH, Wu SN, Shen AY (2005) Stimulatory actions of thymol, a natural product, on Ca(2+)-activated K(+) current in pituitary GH(3) cells. *Planta Med* **71**(12): 1093-8

Hurst R, Rollema H, Bertrand D (2013) Nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: From basic science to therapeutics. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics* **137**(1): 22-54

Itier V, Bertrand D (2001) Neuronal nicotinic receptors: from protein structure to function. *FEBS Letters* **504**(3): 118-125

Jan LY, Jan YN (2012) Voltage-gated potassium channels and the diversity of electrical signalling. *J Physiol* **590**(Pt 11): 2591-9

Ji J, Zhang L, Wu YY, Zhu XY, Lv SQ, Sun XZ (2006) Induction of apoptosis by dlimonene is mediated by a caspase-dependent mitochondrial death pathway in human leukemia cells. *Leuk Lymphoma* **47**(12): 2617-24

Joca HC, Cruz-Mendes Y, Oliveira-Abreu K, Maia-Joca RP, Barbosa R, Lemos TL, Lacerda Beirao PS, Leal-Cardoso JH (2012) Carvacrol decreases neuronal excitability by inhibition of voltage-gated sodium channels. *J Nat Prod* **75**(9): 1511-7

Jonnala RR, Terry AV, Jr., Buccafusco JJ (2002) Nicotine increases the expression of high affinity nerve growth factor receptors in both in vitro and in vivo. *Life Sci* **70**(13): 1543-54

Kamatou GP, Vermaak I, Viljoen AM, Lawrence BM (2013) Menthol: a simple monoterpene with remarkable biological properties. *Phytochemistry* **96:** 15-25

Karlin A (2002) Emerging structure of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **3**(2): 102-14

Karlin A (2010) Chapter 33 - Nicotinic Acetylcholine Receptors. In *Handbook of Cell Signaling (Second Edition)*, Bradshaw RA, Dennis EA (eds), pp 221-224. San Diego: Academic Press

Katzung BG (2012) Chapter 6. Introduction to Autonomic Pharmacology. In *Basic & amp; Clinical Pharmacology, 12e*, Katzung BG, Masters SB, Trevor AJ (eds). New York, NY: The McGraw-Hill Companies

Kawasaki H, Mizuta K, Fujita T, Kumamoto E (2013) Inhibition by menthol and its related chemicals of compound action potentials in frog sciatic nerves. *Life Sci* **92**(6-7): 359-67

Kemp WL, Burns DK, Brown TG (2008) Chapter 2. Inflammation and Repair. In *Pathology: The Big Picture*. New York, NY: The McGraw-Hill Companies

Kenny PJ, File SE, Neal MJ (2000) Evidence for a complex influence of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors on hippocampal serotonin release. *J Neurochem* **75**(6): 2409-14

Khan A, Vaibhav K, Javed H, Tabassum R, Ahmed ME, Khan MM, Khan MB, Shrivastava P, Islam F, Siddiqui MS, Safhi MM (2014) 1,8-cineole (eucalyptol) mitigates inflammation in amyloid Beta toxicated PC12 cells: relevance to Alzheimer's disease. *Neurochem Res* **39**(2): 344-52

Kovacs EJ, Frazier-Jessen MR, Laskin LBSL (1994) 2 - The Inflammatory Process. In, pp 17-31. Boston: Academic Press

Koziol A, Stryjewska A, Librowski T, Salat K, Gawel M, Moniczewski A, Lochynski S (2014) An Overview of the Pharmacological Properties and Potential Applications of Natural Monoterpenes. *Mini Rev Med Chem*

Lansdell SJ, Sathyaprakash C, Doward A, Millar NS (2015) Activation of human 5hydroxytryptamine type 3 receptors via an allosteric transmembrane site. *Mol Pharmacol* **87**(1): 87-95

Latorre R, Morera FJ, Zaelzer C, Lennarz WJ, Lane MD (2013) Voltage-Dependent K+ Channels. In *Encyclopedia of Biological Chemistry*, pp 555-559. Waltham: Academic Press

Lau BK, Karim S, Goodchild AK, Vaughan CW, Drew GM (2014) Menthol enhances phasic and tonic GABAA receptor-mediated currents in midbrain periaqueductal grey neurons. *Br J Pharmacol* **171**(11): 2803-13

Leal-Cardoso JH, da Silva-Alves KS, Ferreira-da-Silva FW, dos Santos-Nascimento T, Joca HC, de Macedo FHP, de Albuquerque-Neto PM, Magalhães PJC, Lahlou S, Cruz JS, Barbosa R (2010) Linalool blocks excitability in peripheral nerves and voltage-dependent Na+ current in dissociated dorsal root ganglia neurons. *Eur J Pharmacol* **645**(1–3): 86-93

Leanza G, Muir J, Nilsson OG, Wiley RG, Dunnett SB, Bjorklund A (1996) Selective immunolesioning of the basal forebrain cholinergic system disrupts shortterm memory in rats. *Eur J Neurosci* **8**(7): 1535-44

Lee KG, Shibamoto T (2001) Inhibition of malonaldehyde formation from blood plasma oxidation by aroma extracts and aroma components isolated from clove and eucalyptus. *Food Chem Toxicol* **39**(12): 1199-204

Lee SP, Buber MT, Yang Q, Cerne R, Cortes RY, Sprous DG, Bryant RW (2008) Thymol and related alkyl phenols activate the hTRPA1 channel. *Br J Pharmacol* **153**(8): 1739-49

Leiser SC, Bowlby MR, Comery TA, Dunlop J (2009) A cog in cognition: how the alpha 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor is geared towards improving cognitive deficits. *Pharmacol Ther* **122**(3): 302-11

Levin ED (2002) Nicotinic receptor subtypes and cognitive function. *J Neurobiol* **53**(4): 633-40

Levin ED, Briggs SJ, Christopher NC, Rose JE (1993) Chronic nicotinic stimulation and blockade effects on working memory. *Behav Pharmacol* **4**(2): 179-182

Levin ED, Caldwell DP (2006) Low-dose mecamylamine improves learning of rats in the radial-arm maze repeated acquisition procedure. *Neurobiol Learn Mem* **86**(1): 117-22

Levin ED, Christopher NC, Briggs SJ (1997) Chronic nicotinic agonist and antagonist effects on T-maze alternation. *Physiol Behav* **61**(6): 863-6

Li HY, Park CK, Jung SJ, Choi SY, Lee SJ, Park K, Kim JS, Oh SB (2007) Eugenol inhibits K+ currents in trigeminal ganglion neurons. *J Dent Res* **86**(9): 898-902

Liu L, Zhao-Shea R, McIntosh JM, Gardner PD, Tapper AR (2012) Nicotine persistently activates ventral tegmental area dopaminergic neurons via nicotinic acetylcholine receptors containing alpha4 and alpha6 subunits. *Mol Pharmacol* **81**(4): 541-8

Lofrano-Alves MS, Oliveira EL, Damiani CE, Kassouf-Silva I, Fogaca RT (2005) Eugenol-induced contractions of saponin-skinned fibers are inhibited by heparin or by a ryanodine receptor blocker. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* **83**(12): 1093-100

Machaca K, Qu Z, Kuruma A, Criss Hartzell H, McCarty N, Catherine Mary F (2002) The endogenous calcium-activated Cl channel in Xenopus oocytes: A physiologically and biophysically rich model system. In *Current Topics in Membranes*, Vol. Volume 53, pp 3-39. Academic Press

Magyar J, Szentandrassy N, Banyasz T, Fulop L, Varro A, Nanasi PP (2002) Effects of thymol on calcium and potassium currents in canine and human ventricular cardiomyocytes. *Br J Pharmacol* **136**(2): 330-8

Magyar J, Szentandrassy N, Banyasz T, Fulop L, Varro A, Nanasi PP (2004) Effects of terpenoid phenol derivatives on calcium current in canine and human ventricular cardiomyocytes. *Eur J Pharmacol* **487**(1-3): 29-36

Mahmoud SS, Croteau RB (2002) Strategies for transgenic manipulation of monoterpene biosynthesis in plants. *Trends in Plant Science* **7**(8): 366-373

Matsushita A, Ohtsubo S, Fujita T, Kumamoto E (2013) Inhibition by TRPA1 agonists of compound action potentials in the frog sciatic nerve. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 434(1): 179-84

McFadden KL, Cornier M-A, Tregellas JR (2014) The role of alpha-7 nicotinic receptors in food intake behaviors. *Frontiers in Psychology* **5**

Mesulam MM, Mufson EJ, Wainer BH, Levey AI (1983) Central cholinergic pathways in the rat: an overview based on an alternative nomenclature (Ch1-Ch6). *Neuroscience* **10**(4): 1185-201

Mihailescu S, Palomero-Rivero M, Meade-Huerta P, Maza-Flores A, Drucker-Colin R (1998) Effects of nicotine and mecamylamine on rat dorsal raphe neurons. *Eur J Pharmacol* **360**(1): 31-6

Miledi R (1982) A Calcium-Dependent Transient Outward Current in Xenopus laevis Oocytes. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B Biological Sciences* **215**(1201): 491-497

Minier F, Sigel E, Lennarz WJ, Lane MD (2013) Ligand-Operated Membrane Channels: GABA. In *Encyclopedia of Biological Chemistry*, pp 722-725. Waltham: Academic Press

Moqrich A, Hwang SW, Earley TJ, Petrus MJ, Murray AN, Spencer KS, Andahazy M, Story GM, Patapoutian A (2005) Impaired thermosensation in mice lacking TRPV3, a heat and camphor sensor in the skin. *Science* **307**(5714): 1468-72

Moran PM (1993) Differential effects of scopolamine and mecamylamine on working and reference memory in the rat. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **45**(3): 533-8

Moreira-Lobo DC, Linhares-Siqueira ED, Cruz GM, Cruz JS, Carvalho-de-Souza JL, Lahlou S, Coelho-de-Souza AN, Barbosa R, Magalhaes PJ, Leal-Cardoso JH (2010) Eugenol modifies the excitability of rat sciatic nerve and superior cervical ganglion neurons. *Neurosci Lett* **472**(3): 220-4

Moroni M, Zwart R, Sher E, Cassels BK, Bermudez I (2006) alpha4beta2 nicotinic receptors with high and low acetylcholine sensitivity: pharmacology, stoichiometry, and sensitivity to long-term exposure to nicotine. *Mol Pharmacol* **70**(2): 755-68

Nabavi SM, Marchese A, Izadi M, Curti V, Daglia M, Nabavi SF (2015) Plants belonging to the genus Thymus as antibacterial agents: From farm to pharmacy. *Food Chem* **173c:** 339-347

Narusuye K, Kawai F, Matsuzaki K, Miyachi E (2005) Linalool suppresses voltagegated currents in sensory neurons and cerebellar Purkinje cells. *Journal of Neural Transmission* **112**(2): 193-203

Nerbonne JM (2014) 3 - Voltage-Regulated Potassium Channels. In *Cardiac Electrophysiology: From Cell to Bedside (Sixth Edition)*, Jalife DPZ (ed), pp 23-32. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders

Nostro A, Papalia T (2012) Antimicrobial activity of carvacrol: current progress and future prospectives. *Recent Pat Antiinfect Drug Discov* **7**(1): 28-35

Okada H, Ouchi Y, Ogawa M, Futatsubashi M, Saito Y, Yoshikawa E, Terada T, Oboshi Y, Tsukada H, Ueki T, Watanabe M, Yamashita T, Magata Y (2013) Alterations in alpha4beta2 nicotinic receptors in cognitive decline in Alzheimer's aetiopathology. *Brain* **136**(Pt 10): 3004-17

Okuse K (2007) Pain signalling pathways: from cytokines to ion channels. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* **39**(3): 490-6

Oudit GY, Ramirez RJ, Backx PH (2004) Chapter 3 - Voltage-regulated Potassium Channels. In *Cardiac Electrophysiology (Fourth Edition)*, Jalife DPZ (ed), pp 19-32. W.B. Saunders

Park CK, Li HY, Yeon KY, Jung SJ, Choi SY, Lee SJ, Lee S, Park K, Kim JS, Oh SB (2006) Eugenol inhibits sodium currents in dental afferent neurons. *J Dent Res* **85**(10): 900-4

Park TJ, Park YS, Lee TG, Ha H, Kim KT (2003) Inhibition of acetylcholinemediated effects by borneol. *Biochem Pharmacol* **65**(1): 83-90

Park TJ, Seo HK, Kang BJ, Kim KT (2001) Noncompetitive inhibition by camphor of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Biochem Pharmacol* **61**(7): 787-93

Parker DA, Marino V, Ong J (2014) Pharmacological actions of thymol and an analogue at GABA autoreceptors. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol*

Pauly JR, Marks MJ, Robinson SF, van de Kamp JL, Collins AC (1996) Chronic nicotine and mecamylamine treatment increase brain nicotinic receptor binding without changing alpha 4 or beta 2 mRNA levels. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **278**(1): 361-9

Peana AT, D'Aquila PS, Chessa ML, Moretti MD, Serra G, Pippia P (2003) (-)-Linalool produces antinociception in two experimental models of pain. *Eur J Pharmacol* **460**(1): 37-41

Peana AT, De Montis MG, Nieddu E, Spano MT, D'Aquila PS, Pippia P (2004a) Profile of spinal and supra-spinal antinociception of (–)-linalool. *Eur J Pharmacol* **485**(1–3): 165-174

Peana AT, Graziella De Montis M, Sechi S, Sircana G, D'Aquila PS, Pippia P (2004b) Effects of (–)-linalool in the acute hyperalgesia induced by carrageenan, l-glutamate and prostaglandin E2. *Eur J Pharmacol* **497**(3): 279-284

Peana AT, Marzocco S, Popolo A, Pinto A (2006a) (–)-Linalool inhibits in vitro NO formation: Probable involvement in the antinociceptive activity of this monoterpene compound. *Life Sci* **78**(7): 719-723

Peana AT, Rubattu P, Piga GG, Fumagalli S, Boatto G, Pippia P, De Montis MG (2006b) Involvement of adenosine A1 and A2A receptors in (-)-linalool-induced antinociception. *Life Sci* **78**(21): 2471-4

Peixoto-Neves D, Leal-Cardoso JH, Jaggar JH (2014) Eugenol dilates rat cerebral arteries by inhibiting smooth muscle cell voltage-dependent calcium channels. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol*

Peng X, Gerzanich V, Anand R, Whiting PJ, Lindstrom J (1994) Nicotine-induced increase in neuronal nicotinic receptors results from a decrease in the rate of receptor turnover. *Mol Pharmacol* **46**(3): 523-30

Perry E, Walker M, Grace J, Perry R (1999) Acetylcholine in mind: a neurotransmitter correlate of consciousness? *Trends Neurosci* **22**(6): 273-80

Perry NS, Bollen C, Perry EK, Ballard C (2003) Salvia for dementia therapy: review of pharmacological activity and pilot tolerability clinical trial. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **75**(3): 651-9

Perry NS, Houghton PJ, Sampson J, Theobald AE, Hart S, Lis-Balchin M, Hoult JR, Evans P, Jenner P, Milligan S, Perry EK (2001) In-vitro activity of S. lavandulaefolia (Spanish sage) relevant to treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *J Pharm Pharmacol* **53**(10): 1347-56

Picciotto MR, Addy NA, Mineur YS, Brunzell DH (2008) It is not "either/or": activation and desensitization of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors both contribute to behaviors related to nicotine addiction and mood. *Prog Neurobiol* **84**(4): 329-42

Picciotto MR, Caldarone BJ, King SL, Zachariou V (2000) Nicotinic receptors in the brain. Links between molecular biology and behavior. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **22**(5): 451-65

Porres-Martinez M, Gonzalez-Burgos E, Carretero ME, Gomez-Serranillos MP (2014) Major selected monoterpenes alpha-pinene and 1,8-cineole found in Salvia lavandulifolia (Spanish sage) essential oil as regulators of cellular redox balance. *Pharm Biol*: 1-9

Potter AS, Newhouse PA (2004) Effects of acute nicotine administration on behavioral inhibition in adolescents with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **176**(2): 182-94

Potter AS, Newhouse PA (2008) Acute nicotine improves cognitive deficits in young adults with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **88**(4): 407-17

Potter AS, Ryan KK, Newhouse PA (2009) Effects of acute ultra-low dose mecamylamine on cognition in adult attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). *Hum Psychopharmacol* **24**(4): 309-17

Priestley CM, Williamson EM, Wafford KA, Sattelle DB (2003) Thymol, a constituent of thyme essential oil, is a positive allosteric modulator of human GABA(A) receptors and a homo-oligomeric GABA receptor from Drosophila melanogaster. *Br J Pharmacol* **140**(8): 1363-72

Rabenstein RL, Caldarone BJ, Picciotto MR (2006) The nicotinic antagonist mecamylamine has antidepressant-like effects in wild-type but not beta2- or alpha7nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit knockout mice. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **189**(3): 395-401

Ramawat KG, Mérillon J-M, Chizzola R (2013) Regular Monoterpenes and Sesquiterpenes (Essential Oils). In *Natural Products*, pp 2973-3008. Springer Berlin Heidelberg

Raskovic A, Milanovic I, Pavlovic N, Cebovic T, Vukmirovic S, Mikov M (2014) Antioxidant activity of rosemary (Rosmarinus officinalis L.) essential oil and its hepatoprotective potential. *BMC Complement Altern Med* **14**: 225

Re L, Barocci S, Sonnino S, Mencarelli A, Vivani C, Paolucci G, Scarpantonio A, Rinaldi L, Mosca E (2000) Linalool modifies the nicotinic receptor-ion channel kinetics at the mouse neuromuscular junction. *Pharmacol Res* **42**(2): 177-82

Reiner GN, Delgado-Marin L, Olguin N, Sanchez-Redondo S, Sanchez-Borzone M, Rodriguez-Farre E, Sunol C, Garcia DA (2013a) GABAergic pharmacological

activity of propofol related compounds as possible enhancers of general anesthetics and interaction with membranes. *Cell Biochem Biophys* **67**(2): 515-25

Reiner GN, Labuckas DO, Garcia DA (2009) Lipophilicity of some GABAergic phenols and related compounds determined by HPLC and partition coefficients in different systems. *J Pharm Biomed Anal* **49**(3): 686-91

Reiner GN, Perillo MA, Garcia DA (2013b) Effects of propofol and other GABAergic phenols on membrane molecular organization. *Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces* **101:** 61-7

Reuter H, Lennarz WJ, Lane MD (2013) Voltage-Gated Ca2+ Channels. In *Encyclopedia of Biological Chemistry*, pp 560-563. Waltham: Academic Press

Rice ME, Cragg SJ (2004) Nicotine amplifies reward-related dopamine signals in striatum. *Nat Neurosci* **7**(6): 583-584

Richter N, Allendorf I, Onur OA, Kracht L, Dietlein M, Tittgemeyer M, Neumaier B, Fink GR, Kukolja J (2014) The integrity of the cholinergic system determines memory performance in healthy elderly. *NeuroImage* **100**(0): 481-488

Ripoll N, Bronnec M, Bourin M (2004) Nicotinic receptors and schizophrenia. *Curr Med Res Opin* **20**(7): 1057-74

Rivero-Cruz I, Duarte G, Navarrete A, Bye R, Linares E, Mata R (2011) Chemical composition and antimicrobial and spasmolytic properties of Poliomintha longiflora and Lippia graveolens essential oils. *J Food Sci* **76**(2): C309-17

Robinson L, Platt B, Riedel G (2011) Involvement of the cholinergic system in conditioning and perceptual memory. *Behav Brain Res* **221**(2): 443-65

Romanelli MN, Gratteri P, Guandalini L, Martini E, Bonaccini C, Gualtieri F (2007) Central nicotinic receptors: structure, function, ligands, and therapeutic potential. *ChemMedChem* **2**(6): 746-67

Ropert N, Krnjevic K (1982) Pharmacological characteristics of facilitation of hippocampal population spikes by cholinomimetics. *Neuroscience* **7**(8): 1963-77

Rosengren S, Delves PJ (1998) Acute Inflammatory Reaction. In, pp 15-17. Oxford: Elsevier

Ruoff GE (2002) Assessing pain as the fifth vital sign. *Postgrad Med* **112**(1 Suppl): 4-7

Sands SB, Costa AC, Patrick JW (1993) Barium permeability of neuronal nicotinic receptor alpha 7 expressed in Xenopus oocytes. *Biophys J* **65**(6): 2614-21

Santos FA, Rao VS (2000) Antiinflammatory and antinociceptive effects of 1,8cineole a terpenoid oxide present in many plant essential oils. *Phytother Res* **14**(4): 240-4

Santos FA, Silva RM, Campos AR, De Araujo RP, Lima Junior RC, Rao VS (2004) 1,8-cineole (eucalyptol), a monoterpene oxide attenuates the colonic damage in rats on acute TNBS-colitis. *Food Chem Toxicol* **42**(4): 579-84

Scarr E, Gibbons AS, Neo J, Udawela M, Dean B (2013) Cholinergic connectivity: it's implications for psychiatric disorders. *Front Cell Neurosci* **7:** 55

Seguela P, Wadiche J, Dineley-Miller K, Dani JA, Patrick JW (1993) Molecular cloning, functional properties, and distribution of rat brain alpha 7: a nicotinic cation channel highly permeable to calcium. *J Neurosci* **13**(2): 596-604

Sensch O, Vierling W, Brandt W, Reiter M (2000) Effects of inhibition of calcium and potassium currents in guinea-pig cardiac contraction: comparison of beta-caryophyllene oxide, eugenol, and nifedipine. *Br J Pharmacol* **131**(6): 1089-96

Seo H, Li HY, Perez-Reyes E, Lee JH (2013) Effects of eugenol on T-type Ca2+ channel isoforms. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **347**(2): 310-7

Shytle RD, Silver AA, Sanberg PR (2000) Comorbid bipolar disorder in Tourette's syndrome responds to the nicotinic receptor antagonist mecamylamine (Inversine). *Biol Psychiatry* **48**(10): 1028-31

Shytle RD, Silver AA, Sheehan KH, Sheehan DV, Sanberg PR (2002) Neuronal nicotinic receptor inhibition for treating mood disorders: preliminary controlled evidence with mecamylamine. *Depress Anxiety* **16**(3): 89-92

Sidell N, Verity MA, Nord EP (1990) Menthol blocks dihydropyridine-insensitive Ca2+ channels and induces neurite outgrowth in human neuroblastoma cells. *J Cell Physiol* **142**(2): 410-9

Silvestre AJD, Gandini A (2008) Chapter 2 - Terpenes: Major Sources, Properties and Applications. In *Monomers, Polymers and Composites from Renewable Resources*, Belgacem MN, Gandini A (eds), pp 17-38. Amsterdam: Elsevier

Slamenova D, Horvathova E (2013) Cytotoxic, anti-carcinogenic and antioxidant properties of the most frequent plant volatiles. *Neoplasma* **60**(4): 343-54

Sobral MV, Xavier AL, Lima TC, de Sousa DP (2014) Antitumor activity of monoterpenes found in essential oils. *ScientificWorldJournal* **2014**: 953451

Sporn MB, Suh N (2000) Chemoprevention of cancer. Carcinogenesis 21(3): 525-30

Story GM, Peier AM, Reeve AJ, Eid SR, Mosbacher J, Hricik TR, Earley TJ, Hergarden AC, Andersson DA, Hwang SW, McIntyre P, Jegla T, Bevan S, Patapoutian A (2003) ANKTM1, a TRP-like channel expressed in nociceptive neurons, is activated by cold temperatures. *Cell* **112**(6): 819-29

Swandulla D, Carbone E, Schafer K, Lux HD (1987) Effect of menthol on two types of Ca currents in cultured sensory neurons of vertebrates. *Pflugers Arch* **409**(1-2): 52-9

Swandulla D, Schafer K, Lux HD (1986) Calcium channel current inactivation is selectively modulated by menthol. *Neurosci Lett* **68**(1): 23-8

Szentandrassy N, Szentesi P, Magyar J, Nanasi PP, Csernoch L (2003) Effect of thymol on kinetic properties of Ca and K currents in rat skeletal muscle. *BMC Pharmacol* **3**: 9

Szentandrassy N, Szigeti G, Szegedi C, Sarkozi S, Magyar J, Banyasz T, Csernoch L, Kovacs L, Nanasi PP, Jona I (2004) Effect of thymol on calcium handling in mammalian ventricular myocardium. *Life Sci* **74**(7): 909-21

Szentesi P, Szappanos H, Szegedi C, Gonczi M, Jona I, Cseri J, Kovacs L, Csernoch L (2004) Altered elementary calcium release events and enhanced calcium release by thymol in rat skeletal muscle. *Biophys J* **86**(3): 1436-53

Tani M, Onimaru H, Ikeda K, Kawakami K, Homma I (2010) Menthol inhibits the respiratory rhythm in brainstem preparations of the newborn rats. *Neuroreport* **21**(17): 1095-9

Taylor P (2012) Chapter 16 - Nicotinic Receptors. In *Primer on the Autonomic Nervous System (Third Edition)*, Robertson D, Biaggioni I, Burnstock G, Low PA, Paton JFR (eds), pp 79-82. San Diego: Academic Press

Terry AV, Buccafusco JJ, Prendergast MA (1999) Dose-specific improvements in memory-related task performance by rats and aged monkeys administered the nicotinic-cholinergic antagonist mecamylamine. *Drug Dev Res* **47**(3): 127-136

Thomsen MS, Hansen HH, Timmerman DB, Mikkelsen JD (2010) Cognitive improvement by activation of alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: from animal models to human pathophysiology. *Curr Pharm Des* **16**(3): 323-43

Tien J, Young DM, Jan YN, Jan LY, Byrne JH, Heidelberger R, Waxham MN (2014) Chapter 11 - Molecular Properties of Ion Channels. In *From Molecules to Networks (Third Edition)*, pp 323-348. Boston: Academic Press

Tong F, Coats JR (2012) Quantitative structure-activity relationships of monoterpenoid binding activities to the housefly GABA receptor. *Pest Manag Sci* **68**(8): 1122-9

Tong F, Gross AD, Dolan MC, Coats JR (2013) The phenolic monoterpenoid carvacrol inhibits the binding of nicotine to the housefly nicotinic acetylcholine receptor. *Pest Manag Sci* **69**(7): 775-80

Unwin N (1998) The Nicotinic Acetylcholine Receptor of theTorpedoElectric Ray. *Journal of Structural Biology* **121**(2): 181-190

Vernino S, Amador M, Luetje CW, Patrick J, Dani JA (1992) Calcium modulation and high calcium permeability of neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Neuron* 8(1): 127-34

Videira R, Castanheira P, Graos M, Resende R, Salgueiro L, Faro C, Cavaleiro C (2014) Dose-dependent inhibition of BACE-1 by the monoterpenoid 2,3,4,4-tetramethyl-5-methylenecyclopent-2-enone in cellular and mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. *J Nat Prod* **77**(6): 1275-9

Vogt-Eisele AK, Weber K, Sherkheli MA, Vielhaber G, Panten J, Gisselmann G, Hatt H (2007) Monoterpenoid agonists of TRPV3. *Br J Pharmacol* **151**(4): 530-40

Wagner KH, Elmadfa I (2003) Biological relevance of terpenoids. Overview focusing on mono-, di- and tetraterpenes. *Ann Nutr Metab* **47**(3-4): 95-106

Wallace TL, Porter RH (2011) Targeting the nicotinic alpha7 acetylcholine receptor to enhance cognition in disease. *Biochem Pharmacol* **82**(8): 891-903

Walstab J, Wohlfarth C, Hovius R, Schmitteckert S, Roth R, Lasitschka F, Wink M, Bonisch H, Niesler B (2014) Natural compounds boldine and menthol are antagonists of human 5-HT3 receptors: implications for treating gastrointestinal disorders. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* **26**(6): 810-20

Watt EE, Betts BA, Kotey FO, Humbert DJ, Griffith TN, Kelly EW, Veneskey KC, Gill N, Rowan KC, Jenkins A, Hall AC (2008) Menthol shares general anesthetic activity and sites of action on the GABAA receptor with the intravenous agent, propofol. *European Journal of Pharmacology* **590**(1–3): 120-126

Weber W (1999) Ion currents of Xenopus laevis oocytes: state of the art. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1421**(2): 213-33

Weir CJ (2013) Ion channels, receptors, agonists and antagonists. *Anaesthesia & Intensive Care Medicine* **14**(9): 410-416

Westfall TC (2009) Cholinergic Neurotransmission in the Autonomic and Somatic Motor Nervous System. In *Encyclopedia of Neuroscience*, Squire LR (ed), pp 827-834. Oxford: Academic Press

Wondergem R, Bartley JW (2009) Menthol increases human glioblastoma intracellular Ca2+, BK channel activity and cell migration. *J Biomed Sci* **16**: 90

Wrenn CC, Wiley RG (1998) The behavioral functions of the cholinergic basal forebrain: lessons from 192 IgG-saporin. *Int J Dev Neurosci* **16**(7-8): 595-602

Wright CE, Laude EA, Grattan TJ, Morice AH (1997) Capsaicin and neurokinin Ainduced bronchoconstriction in the anaesthetised guinea-pig: evidence for a direct action of menthol on isolated bronchial smooth muscle. *Br J Pharmacol* **121**(8): 1645-50

Wu D, Cui J (2014) 10.04 - Ion Channels in the Cell Membrane: Structure, Function, and Modeling. In *Comprehensive Biomedical Physics*, Brahme A (ed), pp 71-81. Oxford: Elsevier

Young JW, Geyer MA (2013) Evaluating the role of the alpha-7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor in the pathophysiology and treatment of schizophrenia. *Biochem Pharmacol* **86**(8): 1122-32

Zhang XB, Jiang P, Gong N, Hu XL, Fei D, Xiong ZQ, Xu L, Xu TL (2008) A-type GABA receptor as a central target of TRPM8 agonist menthol. *PLoS One* **3**(10): e3386

Zwart R, Vijverberg HP (1998) Four pharmacologically distinct subtypes of alpha4beta2 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor expressed in Xenopus laevis oocytes. *Mol Pharmacol* **54**(6): 1124-31